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1. Opening of the session (item 1) 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR opened the thirty-eighth session of the 
Regional Committee in the absence of the outgoing Chairman and the 
Vice-Chairman. 

2. Address by the Regional Director 

Welcoming the Health Minister of India, the distinguished delegates 
from the Member States, and others, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR referred 
to the upsurge of developmental activities in India since early 
1985. Under the dynamic leadership of Mr Rajiv Gandhi, the new 
Government was adopting strategies for socio-economic development 
that would equip India for the twenty-first century. The 
Government's policies had given a prominent place to the goal of 
health for all, and a wide range of initiatives had been taken in 
this direction. 

A new sense of determination mafked India's health development 
efforts, such as the enactment of legislation to remove the stigma 
attached to leprosy, the introduction of measles vaccine in the 
national expanded programme on immunization, and the forthcoming 
universal immunization scheme, which aimed at immunization coverage 
of all children by 1990. In regard to the Region as a whole, all the 
countries had continued to make steady progress in the field of 
health, in the face of heavy odds. Nevertheless, it had to be 
constantly borne in mind that the time available to reach the target 
of health for all was getting shorter and there was still an 
enormous task to be completed. There was thus a need to concentrate 
energies on those actions that would bring optimum results in the 
shortest possible time. He was happy that Member States in the 
Region were already adopting innovative approaches for health 
development, such as the reorientation of the health system 
infrastructure, newer methods of financing, and the greater 
involvement of nongovernmental and voluntsry organizations as well 
as of the community in these efforts. 

Since all of these called for leadership, the Director-General 
had decided that WHO would encourage efforts to develop HPA 
leadership, and the views of the Regional Committee in this 
connection would be valuable to both Member States and the 
Organization. 
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Another issue to which it was necessary to draw the Regional 
Committee's attention related to the decision of the World Health 
Assembly that each Region should formulate its own Regional 
Programme Budget Policy, reflecting decisions taken collectively at 
meetings of various governing bodies. This policy aimed at enabling 
Member States to make the best possible use of WHO'S resources for 
health development and particularly for the development and 
implementation of the strategy for health for all. The Regional 
Programme Budget Policy was being formulated in conaultation with 
Member States and the final draft of the policy would be presented 
to the thirty-ninth session of the Regional Cornittee for approval. 

The South-East Asia Region had played a pioneering role in 
taking initiatives to improve the health of its people. It was 
gratifying that the existing trust and cooperation among the 
countries had been further strengthened by the mutual friendships 
and understanding among their health ministers, who had been meeting 
annually for the past four years. While the task of achieving the 
goal of health for all was a stupendous one, he was confident that 
the high degree of national commitment would make it possible for 
the countries to achieve the target, and WHO, as a close partner in 
their health development efforts, would do its best to realize this 
aim. He was very grateful to the Member States for the understanding 
and support given to him (for full text, see Annex 1). 

3. Address by the DirectorGeneral 

The DIRECTOR-GENERAL stated that he was happy to be able to attend 
the thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee for South-East 
Asia, particularly since he always found visiting India a thrilling 
experience. However, this time, this joy was mixed with sorrow 
because of the tragic absence of Mrs Indira Gandhi. She was a true 
leader with great conviction and courage and under her inspired 
leadership the Government of India had prepared a development plan 
for its people in which the promotion of health and the prevention 
of disease played prominent parts. She understood the importance of 
close collaboration among the different social and economic sectors 
whose action contributed to health. Despite the setbacks caused by 
her death, the country had been able to forge ahead with programmes 
for human development under the new leadership. This was a source of 
great inspiration to all. If great countries could move forward with 
strong determination to reach their goals, WHO, as an organization, 
should also he able to achieve its goal of health for all by the 
year 2000 despite economic and political changes. The sheer vitality 
of the health-for-all movement was enough to sweep away difficulties 
that seemed insurmountable. But it required leadership, energies and 
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resources to get that surge of life in its correct path and give it 
adequate momentum. He wished the session all success. 

4. Inaugural address by the Minister of Health 

HER EXCELLENCY MRS MOHSINA KIDWAI welcomed the delegates to the 
Regional Committee Meeting. 

She said that health was pivotal to human welfare, both in the 
individual as well as the national context, and defined good health 
as the overall well-being of a person which brought out the best in 
him. To achieve this goal, the developmental strategies adopted 
should embrace different aspects of health care, including maternal 
and child care, eradication of communicable diseases, health 
promotion, improvement in hygiene and sanitation conditions, etc. 
All these activities were mutually interdependent and the success of 
national strategies depended on each of them. 

She said that bringing about a substantial improvement in the 
quality of life of the people was no easy task and required, above 
all, strong political commitment, community participation and 
intersectoral coordination. This called for the identification of 
priorities which, in turn, could be done by collecting statistical 
data, reviewing existing systems and monitoring and evaluating 
results. There was a need to review thoroughly the cost 
effectiveness of current technologies being adopted in order to 
achieve the objectives. 

Elaborating on the family planning programme in India, she said 
that, unless population growth was controlled, poverty could not be 
eradicated. This applied equally to all developing countries. The 
lowering of infant and maternal mortality rates was envisaged by 
intensifying programmes of immunization, improvement in nutrition 
standards, provision of safe drinking water, etc. 

Mrs Kidwai stressed that, although expansion of infrastructure 
was necessary for effective health delivery, the optimum utilization 
of resources was equally important. Towards this end, supervisory 
control mechanisms were being strengthened by streamlining staffing 
procedures and training existing personnel for efficient functioning. 

The Minister outlined the steps being taken in India to reduce 
the incidence of malaria and communicable diseases such as 
tuberculosis and leprosy. Although some measure of success had been 
achieved in controlling these scourges, the present strategies were 
being reviewed to improve their effectiveness. By eradicating 
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guineaworm, it was hoped that by the year 1990 all villages could be 
provided with safe drinking water. 

Traditional systems of medicine were being popularized by the 
establishment of colleges, hospitals and dispensaries devoted to 
these systems, and she expressed the hope that WHO would continue to 
support them. The Minister reiterated that India was willing to 
extend technical cooperation to other countries of the Region in 
incorporating traditional systems of medicine into their health 
programmes as well as in other fields. 

She said that a national conference had been held recently in 
New Delhi with a view to increasing the participation of 
nongovernmental and voluntary organizations in health programmes. 
This meeting had decided that: (1) a high-level standing committee 
would be constituted to formulate an integrated development policy; 
( 2 )  an implementation committee would be set up to monitor the 
implementation of this policy; (3) a standing committee to support 
voluntary action in family welfare would be set up with an amount of 
Rs 2.5 million for implementation; (4) a rolling fund of Rs 50 
million would be given to the Family Welfare Association of India 
for the induction of NGOs in family welfare programmes; (5) 
voluntary organizations in other health fields would be allowed to 
use 5 per cent of their total expenditure on family welfare 
programmes; and (6) cash awards would be instituted for voluntary 
organizations/workers in recognition of outstanding work done. 

The Minister concluded by saying that, under the dynamic 
leadership of Dr Mahler, a favourable international climate had been 
created for mobilizing financial and technical support for achieving 
health for all. She thanked the Regional Director for his support 
and assistance to the countries of the Region for achieving health 
for all (for full text, see Annex 2). 

5. Appointment of the Sub-committee on Credentials (item 2.1) 

The Regional Committee agreed that the representatives of Bhutan, 
Maldives and Mongolia should constitute the Sub-Committee on 
Credentials. 

The meeting was then temporarily adjourned. 
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6 .  Approval of the Report of the Sub-committee on Credentials 
(item 2.2) 

On resumption of the meeting, the Representative of Maldives, who 
had been elected Chairman of the Sub-committee on Credentials, read 
out the report of the Sub-committee (SEA/RC38/18) recommending 
recognition of the validity of the credentials presented by the 
representatives of Bangladesh, Bhutan, Burma, Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea, India, Indonesia. Maldives, Mongolia, Nepal, Sri 
Lanka and Thailand. 

7. Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman 
(item 3) 

MRS CHANDRA KALA KIRAN (Nepal), seconded by DR J. NORBHU (Bhutan), 
proposed Mrs Serla Grewal (India) for the office of Chairman. The 
proposal was accepted. 

On taking the chair, MRS SERLA GREWAL expressed her thanks to 
the delegates for electing her as Chairperson of the thirty-eighth 
session of the Regional Committee. She observed that countries of 
the South-East Asia Region not only shared close cultural ties but 
also problems of common concern, the discussion of which could set 
the pace for the entire world. She believed that the goal of health 
for all by the year 2000 could be successfully achieved to a large 
extent in the Region. There remained only 15 years to achieve this 
goal; in terms of human life, this was a small period. With 
countries' efforts, better health status for the next generation 
could be achieved by the turn of the century. She said that Mrs 
Mohsina Kidwai, Minister of Health and Family Welfare of India, had 
conveyed an important message in her inaugural address in the 
morning, viz., the rationalization of the health infrastructure for 
primary health care. In this process, it was essential to make 
mid-term evaluations and corrections. She therefore considered it 
important to share each other's experiences and come closer in 
collaboration in order to attsin the goal of health for all by the 
year 2000. 

On the proposal of MR P.P. CHAUHAN (India), seconded by DR C.D. 
HERATH (Sri Lanka), Dr Uthai Sudsukh (Thailand) was elected as 
Vice-Chairman. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN expressed his thanks to the delegates for 
electing him and stated that he would assist the Chairperson in the 
conduct of the proceedings to the best of his ability. 
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8. Statement by the Representative of UNDP 

MR MICHAEL PRIESTLEY expressed pleasure in being able to address the 
Regional Committee on behalf of UNDP. Extending his greetings to the 
Director-General of WHO, Dr 8. Mahler, Mr Priestley lauded his 
leadership qualities, which made such a positive impact on the 
policies and programmes of WHO. 

Highlighting UNDP's current financial position and the 
prospects for UNDP/WHO collaboration in the South-East Asia Region 
in the UNDP Fourth Cycle (1987-1991). Mr Priestley said that the 
uncertainties of UNDP's financial situation had been debated by 
UNDP's Governing Council in New York in June 1985. An 8 per cent 
increase could be anticipated in resources during 1987-1991, for a 
total of US$ 3 166 million. The percentage of total resources for 
intercountry IPF's had been increased from 15 to 19 per cent, out of 
which 79.5 per cent was to be devoted to regional programmes, 8 per 
cent to the interregional programme and 12.5 per cent to global 
projects. In this connexion, Mr Priestley commended SEARO's 
background paper on the UNDP Fourth Intercountry Programme 
(1987-1991), which would be discussed under agenda item 16. 

A meeting of government aid coordinators had been held in May 
1984 in Bangkok, and had reviewed progress, defined basic criteria 
for the 1987-1991 programme, and established a time-table. The 
time-table envisaged a two-stage planning process. In the first 
stage, which had started in April 1985, UNDP sought the views of 
governments and UN agencies on the impact of ongoing projects and 
possible new proposals for inclusion in the 1987-1991 regional 
programme. After a review by UNDP and other UN agencies, the 
proposed projects would be prioritized by the governments. A final 
draft of the regional programme would be prepared by UNDP 
headquarters in the third quarter of 1986. The Governing Council's 
approval would be sought in June 1987. It was gratifying to note 
that SEAR0 had already prepared proposals to be included in the 
1987-1991 cycle. Mr Priestley looked forward to a closer 
collaboration between WHO and UNDP in the 1987-1991 cycle to meet 
the priority health needs of the Region. 

9. Statement by the Representative of UNICEF 

MR S.H. UMEMOTO, Deputy Regional Director, UNICEF, conveyed the 
greetings of the UNICEF Executive Director and emphasized the 
complementary nature of the mandates of UNICEF and WHO. He referred 
to the common goals of both organizations in respect of the health 
and development priorities of the countries. Health policy trends in 
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SEAR countries were encouraging and primary health care remained the 
common strategy of the countries for achieving health for all. He 
felt encouraged that many countries of the Region were paying 
increasing attention to the health and nutrition needs of various 
communities, income groups and age groups. Maternal and child health 
and primary health care programmes had led to declining rates of 
infant mortality. UNICEF and WHO now had to ensure that this trend 
was maintained in the decades to come. There was a need to scale up 
activities in priority areas such as immunization, diarrhoea 
management, the provision of safe drinking water, environmental 
sanitation and health education, within the framework of primary 
health care. In this context, he stressed the importance of 
universal immunization by the end of the decade as a first step 
towards the goal of health for sll by the year 2000, to which UNICEF 
was committed to the highest degree. This goal called for massive 
outlays of effort and resources on the part of governments and 
international agencies, and he was confident that UNICEF-WHO 
cooperation could form the basis for important support to all 
countries. In closing, he stressed that the participation of all 
people was required, and that universal immunization called for 
universal participation. 

10. Statement by the Representative of ESCAP 

DR RAYMUNDO RIVERA, conveying the greetings of the Executive 
Secretary, expressed appreciation for WHO'S cooperation and support, 
both financial and technical, to ESCAP's social and health-related 
programmes. He stated that ESCAP would like to continue and 
strengthen this partnership. It was of interest to note that the 
health and development programme of ESCAP had started as far back as 
1974 when it was under the UN-Asian and Pacific Development 
Institute in Thailand. The programme had served 484 trainees from 32 
countries through its training series on basic community services 
through primary health care. Emphasis was laid on the role of 
community participation in the delivery of basic services and 
primary health care in the light of the current development 
strategies. All this was aimed at contributing to the attainment of 
WHO'S goal of health for all by the year 2000, and providing support 
to the UNICEF approach in basic services. The training programme 
also included courses on planning, development and health, which 
constituted a multi-disciplinary and intersectoral approach in 
reviewing the health situation and proposing measures to eliminate 
the social causes of ill health and disease. 

Referring to the research-oriented projects of ESCAP on 
children in national development, Dr Rivera highlighted the 
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significance of the relationship between national development 
policies and the fate of children. He informed the Committee of the 
Eighth Regional Training Seminar on Basic Community Services through 
Primary Health Care, which was scheduled to take place in Thailand 
from 20 January to 14 February 1986. 

In conclusion, he assured that ESCAP would continue to 
cooperate and collaborate with WHO in its endeavours towards 
achieving the goal of health for all, and wished the Committee 
success in its deliberations. 

11. Adoption of the provisional agenda (item 4) 
and review of the draft provisional agenda of the 
seventy-seventh session of the Executive Board and 
of the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR referred to the adoption of the provisional 
agenda (item 4) and review of the draft provisional agenda of the 
seventy-seventh session of the Executive Board and of the 
Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly (item 14) and suggested that both 
of these agenda items be considered together as they were related to 
each other. Annex 3 of document SEAlRC38114 showed the correlation 
of the work of the Regional Committee, the Executive Board and the 
World Health Assembly. 

He invited the attention of delegates to the subject of "The 
Role of Intersectoral Cooperation in National Strategies for Health 
for All", selected by the Executive Board for technical discussions 
at the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly in May 1986. The subject 
had been chosen in view of the crucial role of intersectoral 
cooperation in achieving the goal of health for all by the year 
2000. This had been issued as an information document. 

The CHAIRPERSON then asked for comments from the delegates. In 
the absence of any comments, the Regional Committee adopted the 
provisional agenda (SFAlRC3811) after taking note of the draft 
provisional agenda of the seventy-seventh session of the Executive 
Board and of the Thirty-ninth World Health Assembly (item 14). 

12. Appointment of the Sub-Committee on Programme Budget 
and adoption of its terms of reference (item 5 )  

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR informed the delegates of the past practice of 
the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and Management 
(CCPDM) reviewing the programme budget. The CCPDM had suhitted its 
report in document SEA/PDM/Meet.8/8. 
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With regard to the membership of the Programme Budget Sub- 
committee, the Regional Director suggested that one representative 
from each country might participate in the Sub-committee meeting. 
He further suggested that members who had attended the meeting of 
the CCPDM held from 19 to 23 September 1985 could attend the meeting 
of the Programme Budget Sub-committee in view of their familiarity 
with the subject since this had been discussed in the CCPDM. He 
further suggested that the representation from each country 
should be made in such a way that each delegation could participate 
in the PB Sub-committee meeting as well as in the technical 
discussions. 

The terms of reference contained in document SEA/RC38/4 were 
adopted with the change that item 3 of the terms of reference should 
read as follows: "Review the draft Regional Programme Budget Policy". 

13. Adoption of agenda and election of Chairman for the 
Technical Discussions (item 6) 

On the proposal of DR PRICHA DESAWADI (Thailand), seconded by DR Z. 
JADAMBA (Mongolia), Drs Soekaryo, Representative from Indonesia, was 
elected Chairman of the technical discussions. 

14. Nomination of the Regional Director 
(item 7) 

After the item concerning the nomination of the Regional Director 
had been considered hy the Regional Committee in camera, the 
Committee reconvened in plenary session, and the CHAIRPERSON read 
out the following resolution approved by the Committee (SEA/RC33/Rl): 

"The Regional Committee, 

"Considering Article 52 of the Constitution, 

"In accordance with Rule 49 of its Rules of Procedure, 

"1. NOMINATES Dr U KO KO as Regional Director for 
South-East Asia, and 

"2. REQUESTS the Director-General to propose to the 
Executive Board the appointment of Dr U KO KO for a 
further period of five years from 1 March 1986." 
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DR U KO KO thanked the Regional Committee for nominating him 
again as Regional Director and expressed his gratitude to the 
governments, who had always supported him and his colleagues. It 
would be his endeavour to work harder to serve the countries better. 

15. Keynote address by the Director-General 

DR H. MAHLER discussed the concept of targeting for health, starting 
with the very broad target itself, as well as indicators to verify 
the achievement of the target. A couple of specific targets had been 
identified, such as safe drinking water for all and immunization of 
all the world's children against the major infectious diseases of 
childhood by the year 1990. These targets were only meaningful if 
every Member State adopted them as its own, be said, although he 
feared that national targets had not always been defined for primary 
health care rightfully placed in the health system. 

Noting that Member Countries had all formulated development 
strategies aimed at ensuring the well-being of their people, Dr 
Mahler cited the relevant statistics concerning the major health 
problems remaining to be faced in the Region. 

He called for national action programmes for primary health 
care, based on intersectoral action, coordination within the health 
sector, better management, more trained health workers, and making 
the most of limited resources. These activities could be targeted, 
and efforts to attain the targets could be redoubled, 

The new health policies defined at central government level 
should now be implemented close to people, in communities and in 
geographical districts. In most countries, these were usually small 
enough to be managed without becoming submerged in excessive 
government bureaucracy, and yet large enough to permit the country 
to be subdivided into limited numbera and therefore avoid 
over-dispersal of skills. 

Turning to the question of the limited resources available for 
health, Dr Mahler stressed that it was necessary to identify clearly 
what was being spent on health and where it was being spent, and to 
focus resources more sharply to meet the identified need. 

He acknowledged the difficulty of reducing ongoing activities 
in order to release resources for new ones when additional funds 
were not forthcoming, but averred that it was not impossible. 
Determination could lead governments to target for primary health 
care by incorporating realistic targets for those elements that were 
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of high priority to individual countries into action programmes for 
primary health care. The strengthening of the infrastructure would 
enable it to deliver more programmes, and sustained delivery of more 
and more programmes would in turn strengthen the infrastructure 
further. With appropriate technology, managerial processes and 
resources, there was no reason why every country should not embark 
on a primary health care action programme with well-defined targets 
for its infrastructure and for its content. 

Dr Mahler then cited programmes for which targets could be 
defined within primary health care. These included water supply and 
sanitation, and immunization. For both of these, appropriate 
technology existed that was not only scientifically sound, but also 
socially and economically sound. 

Other health areas that could be targeted included diarrhoea1 
disease control, improved maternal and child health, medical care 
and related drug use, cardiovascular diseases, lung cancer, and 
cancer of the mouth. 

Decentralization was another concept that could be targeted, he 
said. Governments could make sure that every district reviewed what 
was happening to the national health strategy in its communities; 
that it identified priorities for implementation through primary 
health care; that it targeted for them one by one until all were 
progressively covered; that it built up its health manpower to carry 
out first and foremost those priority activities; and that it 
ensured that its health facilities were geared to the same 
priorities. Each government could also make sure that every district 
did its best to take up the slack in the existing health system and 
to focus resources on targeted priorities, starting with centres and 
district hospitals so that they became capable functionally and 
physically of supporting primary health care. 

Manpower rehabilitation was at the very core of institutional 
rehabilitation, said Dr Mahler, and physical, managerial and human 
rehabilitation was therefore vital. People should be involved more 
deeply in their own health development. 

Dr Mahler stressed that decisions had to be taken by 
governments, by districts, and by people in their communities, 
rather than by WHO. WHO could help by providing them with the 
information and generating the skills required to make reasoned 
decisions, but it could not decide what country priorities should 
be. The idea behind the new regional programme budget policy was to 
invest the Organization's collective resources to trigger off 
country resources as well as those of nongovernmental organizations 
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and all external partners in support of national strategies for 
health for all. Targeted action programmes for primary health care 
could concentrate all resources where they were most needed. 

Dr Mahler pointed out that the new programme budget policy was 
not a return to centralization in WHO headquarters; rather, the aim 
was to concentrate resources to focus on people so that they could 
benefit from concerted worldwide efforts to attain defined national 
targets that reflected the worldwide target. 

In conclusion, Dr Mahler emphasized the need for leadership and 
determination to set up such primary health care action programmes. 
Leadership was sorely lacking everywhere, not least in the field of 
health. 

The ingredients required included the ethical challenge and 
philosophy of health for all; the policy and strategy for getting 
there; the social contract for health between governments, people 
and WHO; the building up of infrastructures based on primary health 
care to deliver programmes that used appropriate technology; and the 
managerial process, including financial planning, to create the 
framework for moulding these ingredients into a variety of coherent 
national wholes. 

Dr Mahler called on Member Countries through the Regional 
Committee to devote part of their resources to health-for-all 
leadership development and to ensure that regional resources too 
were invested in the effort. He undertook to invest global resources 
in this initiative as well (for full text, see Annex 3). 

DRS SOEKARYO expressed the appreciation of his delegation to 
the Chairperson for the manner in which she had so far conducted the 
proceedings. He also congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination as 
the Regional Director for South-East Asia. 

16. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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Annex 1 

TEXT OF ADDRESS BY TBE REGIONAL DIBECTOR 

On behalf of the World Health Organization and on my own behalf, I 
wish to express my deep gratitude and sincere thanks to you, Your 
Excellency, the Honourable Minister of Health and Family Welfare, 
Mrs Mohsina Kidwai, for finding the time to be with us today in 
spite of the heavy demands of your high office. Your presence here 
shows not only your deep commitment to health development efforts in 
India but also your keen appreciation of the work of the World 
Health Organization in support of national efforts. We are indeed 
indebted to you for your strong political leadership and moral 
support to WHO and its ideals. 

I also wish to avail of this opportunity to thank the 
Director-General. Dr H. Mahler, for his kind presence here today. I 
also extend a very warm welcome to the distinguished delegates of 
Member States, the representatives of international agencies and 
nongovernmental organizations as well as our esteemed guests. 

Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, you are aware of the recent 
upsurge of developmental activities in India since the new 
government took the reins of office early this year. The major 
thrust is towards a forward-looking strategy for socio-economic 
development, making India ready for the twenty-first century. The 
efforts are being carefully orchestrated by its dynamic and 
charismatic leader, the honourable Prime Minister, Mr Rajiv Gandhi. 
The policy statements of the national authorities, which reveal the 
shape of things to come, have, among things, given a prominent place 
to the attainment of the goal of health for all by the year 2000. It 
is noteworthy that India has continued its efforts to increase 
mutual collaboration with its neighbours and other developing 
countries in the field of health. I am very hopeful that the 
multiplier effect of these efforts will benefit the health and 
health-related sectors and strengthen the bonds of friendship and 
cooperation among Member States of this region. 

On the health front, India has taken a variety of initiatives. 
In addition to the training of millions of village health guides and 
multi-purpose workers, new approaches such as social marketing are 
on the anvil. These initiatives, which will be implemented during 
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the Seventh Five-Year Plan, will be keenly watched, particularly for 
their effect on improving the equitable distribution of health 
resources, improving the health of mothers and children, and also on 
the acceptance of family planning methods. 

A new sense of determination marks India's health development 
efforts. For example, in regard to leprosy, in addition to enacting 
new legislation that removed the stigma attached to the disease, a 
programme for the eradication of leprosy has been launched this 
year. Likewise, in the field of immunization, apart from the 
introduction of measles vaccine into the national immunization 
programme in 1985-1986, a boost to extend the coverage to all 
children by 1990 will be given when the honourable Prime Minister 
inaugurates in November 1985 the Universal Immunization Scheme. 

While looking at the Region as a whole, I am happy to state 
that all our eleven Member Countries have continued to make steady 
progress in the field of health despite heavy odds. You will have an 
opportunity to get a clearer picture of the achievements in the 
development and implementation of the strategies for health for all 
while discussing the agenda item concerning the evaluation of HFA 
strategies. It is but natural that in our attempt to accelerate the 
pace of progress, we ehould be faced with a variety of problems. 
Human ingenuity lies in evolving measures to solve such constraints. 
A number of issues, which seem to be common to the countries in 
their implementation of national HFA strategies, have been included 
for consideration under the relevant agenda item, and I am sure your 
deliberations will be useful to both the Member States and the 
Organization in our efforts to tackle some of these issues more 
effectively through the sharing of views and experience. 

Distinguished delegates, even though we are making good 
progress, we need constantly to remind ourselves of the time 
available to reach the target date and the enormous task that is to 
be completed within that time. We have already crossed one-third of 
the time span set since the date when the social goal of health for 
all by the year 2000 was decided upon in 1977. The need, therefore, 
is to concentrate our energies and resources on those actions that 
will bring optimum results in the shortest possible time. I am 
indeed happy that this approach already exists in our Member States, 
which, over the past four or five years, have experimented with a 
number of innovative approaches for health development and have 
oriented their actions based on the results of these innovations. 
These innovations cover the whole gamut, including health 
development councils or analogous bodies, reorientation of the 
health system infrastructure, newer methods of financing, greater 
involvement of voluntary and nongovernmental organizations, 
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delegation of powers and responsibility to the communities so as to 
secure their deep involvement in health development, greater scope 
for intersectoral collaboration, and the like. 

All of these need leadership. Such leadership needs to be 
carefully tended and given encouragement and initiative to blossom. 
The Director-General, with his penchant for focusing critical 
issues, has already decided that the Organization will support 
national efforts at encouraging the development of HFA leadership. 
The views of the Regional Committee on this very important subject 
would be beneficial both to the Member States and to the 
Organization for enhancing our forthcoming activities in the 
development of HFA leadership in the countries of this region. 

There is yet another aspert Lo which I must draw your 
attention. The Organization has a number of policies and 
instruments, as agreed by the governing bodies, which govern the use 
of WHO'S resources in supporting the national strategies for health 
for all. It has now been decided by the countries collectively at 
the World Health Assembly that all the regions of WHO should 
formulate their respective Regional Programme Budget Policy, 
reflecting decisions adopted earlier at various governing bodies. To 
facilitate this process, the Director-General has provided 
guidelines at the request of the Executive Board. The aim of such a 
policy would be to enable Member States to make the best possible 
use of WHO'S resources for health development in their country and, 
in particular, for the development and implementation of the policy 
and strategy for health for all by the year 2000. Work on initiating 
the policy document has already begun, and this process of 
formulation of the SEA Regional Programme Budget Policy will 
continue in consultation with the Member States. The final draft of 
the policy will be presented next year to the Regional Committee at 
its thirty-ninth session for consideration and approval. 

Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, the South-East Asia Region 
has always played a pioneering role in taking a number of 
initiatives for improving the health of its people. Even though, in 
the recent past, many countries of the Region have faced some degree 
of financial difficulties, particularly due to the global economic 
recession, there has been no let up in the national efforts to 
improve constantly the health of the people of the Region. In this 
context, technical cooperation among the countries of the South-East 
Asia Region assumes added importance. I am extremely pleased that 
the mutual trust and cooperation that exist among the Member States 
of this region have been further augmented by personal bonds of 
friendship among the Health Ministers of the countries of the 
Region. The Health Ministers have been, since the last four years, 
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meeting annually. Later this year, they will be meeting in Sri Lanka 
for the fifth meeting. At the fifth Ministers meeting they will 
observe, in actual field conditions, the process of implementation 
of HFA strategies in Sri Lanka and thereby learn from each other's 
experience. 

The task of achieving the goal of health for all by the year 
2000 is stupendous. But the high degree of national commitment that 
exists today makes me confident that the countries of the Region 
will, by and large, achieve this goal within the target date. WHO, 
as an intimate partner in the health development efforts of the 
Member States, will go to any extent to support all relevant 
national efforts towards the achievement of the goal of health for 
all by the year 2000. 

Madam Minister, once again I would like to take this 
opportunity to thank you wholeheartedly for being with us today to 
grace the occasion. Mr Director-General, Sir, I am most grateful to 
you for taking the trouble of travelling half way around the world 
and arrive here on time to give guidance and support to us. 
Excellencies. Ladies and Gentlemen, I must also thank you all for 
joining us in this inaugural session. 

Before I conclude, I wish to express my sincere gratitude for 
the warmth, friendship and support given to me by all the Member 
States as also for the genuine understanding and sincere cooperation 
afforded to the collaborative programme among the countries and the 
Organization. I am confident that, as a result of these joint 
endeavours, we will be opening new vistas and move purposefully 
towards achieving our cherished goal of HFA/2000. 
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h e x  2 

TEXT OF UDRESS BY THE B W T H  MINISTER 

Dr Mahler, Dr KO KO, distinguished delegates and friends, 

It is my privilege to welcome you all on behalf of the people and 
the Government of India to the thirty-eighth session of the WHO 
Regional Committee for South-East Asia. 1 sincerely hope that your 
deliberations would take us forward in our march towards the 
cherished goal of health for all. 

Our happiness and prosperity depend, to a large extent, on our 
state of health. To my mind, health is the starting point of human 
welfare - as much for the individual as for the nation. If we want 
to improve the quality of life of our people, we have to make them 
healthy and keep them healthy - not in the narrow sense of their 
being free from disease but in the broader sense of creating an 
environment of physical, mental and spiritual well-being in which 
every person is enabled to realize his best. This is the goal that 
we have set for ourselves and our effort should be to achieve this 
objective following an integrated approach in which health and 
family welfare are inter-woven in our overall development strategy. 
Within the sphere of health and family welfare also, the various 
programmes and activities, including family planning, maternal and 
child health care, control of major communicable and other diseases, 
prevention of diseases through better personal and environmental 
hygiene, health education, etc., should be suitably inter-linked. 
All these activities are mutually reinforcing and our success would 
depend on how well we are able to pursue them as part of a broad 
system. 

We are aware that there is no quick and easy solution to the 
problems we have to contend with in our efforts to improve the 
quality of life of our people. Of late, we have been repeatedly 
referring to the need for strong political commitment, strengthening 
of the national ministries of health, securing intersectoral 
coordination, and mobilizing community support with a view to 
raising the health status of our people. While all these are highly 
relevant aspects and integrally inter-related, we must decide as to 
what comes first, where do we begin? We must know what exactly to 
conmrit, what to coordinate and whom and how to involve. This would 
require a great deal of preparatory work, collection and collation 
of health information and vital statistics for the territorial units 
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of our countries, an objective analysis of our existing approaches 
and programmes, evaluation of the results achieved so far and the 
gaps noticed. The existing educational and training patterns would 
need to be overhauled. There is urgent need to review the existing 
delivery systems and the efficacy thereof, cost effectiveness of the 
technologies used to deliver programmes and services, relevance of 
the existing technical and managerial patterns, and arrangements for 
meeting the present and future objectives. 

The family planning programme in India is taken as a key to 
every individual's and every family's betterment and aims at total 
human resources development. We realize that poverty cannot be 
effectively combated unless the size of the family is limited to 
enable each child to have an adequate share of resources and 
opportunities. An unplanned and uncontrolled growth in our 
population will not only outstrip the resources required for our 
national development but may also lead to avoidable social tensions. 
This is true of almost all developing nations facing the problem of 
over-population. 

Our overall strategy for bringing about rapid improvement in 
the maternal and child survival rates, which are essential 
components of Health-for-All goals, envisages intensified efforts in 
our programmes of imunization against preventable childhood 
diseases, prophylaxis against anaemia and blindness, oral 
rehydration therapy, coupled with improvement in nutritional 
standards, provision of safe drinking water, aseptic deliveries, etc. 

While it is necessary to expand the infrastructure for the 
delivery of health and family welfare services, it is equally vital 
to optimlze its utility through more efficient organization and 
management of the programme. We are strengthening supervisory control 
mechanisms. Staff structure at various levels is being streamlined 
and large-scale training programmes are planned with a view to 
improving the functional efficiency of various categories of 
personnel. 

We have initiated various measures for the control of 
tuberculosis, leprosy and malaria, which affect a large segment of 
our population. As a result of these efforts, we have succeeded in 
bringing down the incidence of malaria from over 6 million cases in 
1976 to less than 2 million cases in 1984. However, the total number 
of malaria and P. falciparum cases continues to cause concern to us. 
We are undertaking an in-depth evaluation of our malaria control 
strategy and would make necessary alterations in the strategy in the 
light of the evaluation analysis. 



MINUTES OF THE FIRST MEETING 107 

Tuberculosis presents a problem of fairly large magnitude in 
India with over a million cases being detected every year. Treatment 
facilities are being augmented and 360 TB Centres, 309 TB clinics 
and over 45 000 TB beds have been made available for the treatment 
of TB patients. Similarly, the measures for the control and 
eradication of leprosy are being pursued with greater vigour by 
ensuring early detection and providing regular treatment for leprosy 
cases. The multi-drug regimen for the treatment of leprosy has been 
introduced in a number of areas where the incideoce of the disease 
is comparatively high. 

We have achieved considerable progress in the guineaworm 
eradication programme. Out of seven states in the country which were 
endemic at the time of launching the programme in 1979, one state is 
completely free from the disease, and as a result of sustained 
efforts in providing safe drinking water to all the problem 
villages, we hope to eradicate this disease by 1990. 

Practitioners of traditional systems of medicine, namely, 
Ayurveda, Siddha and Unani, are providing health care services to a 
large segment of population in the rural and unserved areas of our 
country. We have established a network of colleges, hospitals and 
dispensaries of these systems and are planning to strengthen them 
further. I hope that WHO would continue to provide necessary support 
and recognition to these systems of medicine. Since India happens to 
be one of the few countries where traditional systems of medicine 
are well developed and run on scientific lines, we would be happy to 
extend cooperation to other Member Countries willing to learn about 
these systems. 

Technical cooperation among developing countries in health and 
other related areas has been discussed time and again by the Health 
Ministers of South-East Asian nations as well as in various 
international forums. We have always offered to share our resources 
for training of health manpower of various categories. We are also 
willing to extend cooperation in other health-related fields such as 
the production and quality control of drugs and vaccines to other 
developing countries. 

In the face of the severe constraint of financial and technical 
resources, the developing countries find it extremely difficult to 
provide health services through governmental sources alone. A number 
of nongovernmental/voluntary organizations are doing useful work in 
the health field in our countries and are ready to supplement our 
efforts. Their potential and supportive role needs to be fully 
exploited. With a view to involving nongovernmental/voluntary orga- 
nizations in the health programmes, particularly the family welfare 
programme, we initiated a dialogue at the national level with 
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representatives of these organizations which culminated in a 
National Conference of voluntary organizations held in New Delhi on 
4 September 1985. The Conference reached a concensus on developing an 
approach to promote family welfare through voluntary efforts, parti- 
cularly in the rural areas, urban slums and unserved areas. It was 
agreed that this would require inter-ministerial cooperation for pro- 
viding necessary support to the voluntary organizations. Keeping in 
view the recommendations of the Conference, it has been decided to: 

(1) constitute a high-level Standing Committee consisting 
of the Ministers concerned with Social Welfare, Health 
and Family Welfare. Education and other extension 
schemes to formulate a policy for integrating family 
welfare programmes with other developmental 
activities; 

(2) set up an Implementation Committee of the Secretaries 
and other senior officials of these Ministries1 
Departments to ensure implementation of the policy 
decisions; 

(3) constitute a Standing Committee for supporting volun- 
tary action in family welfare at the grassroot level 
and to provide consultancy services, identify 
voluntary organizations which can promote family 
welfare in unserved areas and sanction schemes for 
financial assistance; an amount of Rs. 2.5 million 
has been set apart for the implementation of the 
schemes to be recommended by this Committee; 

(4) place a rolling fund of Rs 500 000 st the disposal of 
the Family Welfare Association of India for inducting 
more NGOs in the family welfare programme; 

(5) allow voluntary organizations engaged in activities 
other than family welfare to use a certain amount of 
money up to 5% of the total expenditure on the family 
welfare programme; 

(6) institute awards at the rate of Rs 100 000 and 
Rs 50 000 to be given to voluntary organizations and 
voluntary workers respectively in recognition of 
their work in the family welfare field. 

We are confident that the above measures will help us in 
ensuring people's involvement and support in the family welfare 
programme at the grassroot level. 
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While WHO, under the dynamic leadership of Dr Mahler, has 
succeeded in securing the necessary commitment of the international 
community to the cause of health for all and in mobilizing financial 
and technical support, it is for us to take advantage of this 
favourable climate. The presence of Dr Mahler shows his keen concern 
for the health and well-being of the peoples of this region and I am 
sure he would continue to extend his helping hand in our fight 
against disease, hunger, malnutrition and increasing population. Dr 
KO KO and his team have been ably assisting us in our common 
endeavour to achieve the health-for-all goal and I thank him for the 
support he has provided to the countries of this region. 

With these words, Z am glad to inaugurate the thirty-eighth 
meeting of the WHO South-East Asia Regional Committee. 
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Annex 3 

TEXT OF ADDBESS BY TIE DIRECTOR-GENERAL 

TARGETING ON HEALTH FOR ALL 

Targeting for health 

A senior health executive in a North-European country stated 
recently: "The most novel and exciting idea that health for all by 
the year 2000 inspired in us is that you can target for health". 
Perhaps we who have been so deeply involved in the health-for-all 
movement have taken the very concept of targeting too much for 
granted. It was at the very basis of our new health policy; have we 
lost sight of it in practice? 

2. I shall be more explicit. To be sure, we have defined the very 
broad target itself, as well as indicators to help us realize if we 
are getting there. We have also defined a couple of specific targets 
- safe drinking water for all and the immunization of all the 
world's children against the major infectious diseases of childhood 
by the year 1990. We realized full well that these are only 
meaningful if each and every Member State adopts them as its own. 
But have national targets been defined for the very vehicle that 
will make or break the realization of all other targets, and by that 
I mean primary health care rightfully placed in the health system? I 
think not. I realize that there may have been good reasons for not 
doing so in the past, but I believe that there are equally good 
reasons for starting to do so now. Your evaluation of your health 
strategies leads me to that conclusion, and so does the progress 
achieved in defining appropriate technology in a number of specific 
health programmes. 

3. What aspects of your strategies am I referring to? You start 
off by striking a note of optimism, possibly due to the satisfaction 
derived from working so hard to attain your health goals. For you 
are working very hard to do that. Your countries have all formulated - 
development strategies aimed at ensuring the well-being of your 
people. Within these you have defined health policies and strategies 
each in your own way. You are trying hard to increase collaboration 
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among the different sectors and coordination within the health 
sector. You are making efforts to improve the managerial skills of 
your health workers and you are grappling with the problems of 
creating sufficient numbers of trained personnel. But what are the 
results of your hard work? 

4. In only four countries is the infant mortality rate below fifty 
per thousand live births. In six of your countries the life 
expectancy at birth is below 60. Only two of your countries have 
satisfactory immunization rates. Malnutrition is widespread and of 
enormous magnitude. Half of the world's cases of malaria occur in 
your Region. Diarrhoea1 diseases are still rampant. Indeed, most of 
your people are still exposed to high risks of infections and 
parasitic diseases, often associated with lack of safe drinking 
water and poor sanitation. To crown it all, you are not spared the 
so-called diseases of civilization - cardiovascular disease, cancer, 
road accidents and drug dependence. And you are facing the 
inevitable reality that health resources and economic resources are 
closely interlinked. 

National action programmes for primary health care 

5. Why then am I encouraged that you are in a position to do 
better? Because the very fact that you have identified your problems 
is an important first step in resolving them. Intersectoral action, 
coordination within the health sector, better management, more 
trained health workers, making the most of limited resources - these 
are the very stuff of strategies for health for all based on primary 
health care. So there would seem to be nothing more logical than 
intensifying primary health care and widening access to it until all 
people are covered. At Alma-Ata everyone agreed that primary health 
care is the key to attaining health for all. With a few notable 
exceptions. particularly in this Region, that message seems to be 
getting lost by the wayside. I think the time has come to shout once 
more the clarion Cali for national action programmes for primary 
health care. You can target for that; and you can redouble your 
efforts to attain your targets. 

6. I think we can look back with some satisfaction on the way we 
have been reshaping health policy at central government level. Now 
we must concentrate on implementing that policy where it means most 
- close to people, in communities and in geographical districts. In 
most countries these are usually small enough to be managed without 
becoming submerged in excessive government bureaucracy, and yet 
large enough to permit the country to be subdivided into limited 
numbers and therefore avoid overdispersal of skills. 
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7. What can be done about the reality of limited resources for 
health? I am afraid a hard look at the money side of health for all 
is essential if we are to avoid unrealized dreams and discredited 
promises. First of all, it is necessary to identify clearly what is 
being spent on health and where it is being spent - information that 
is sorely lacking in most countries of the world, in spite of 
valiant efforts to ascertain it in this region. Then it is necessary 
to focus resources more sharply; picking up the slack and putting it 
to good use could make a tremendous difference in most countries. 
Health for all is not necessarily a matter of spending more. Much 
more could be achieved by making sure that existing resources are 
squeezed to the maximum and used for tomorrow's defined targets, not 
yesterday's undefined services. 

8. I realize the difficulty of reducing ongoing activities in 
order to release resources for new ones when additional funds are 
not forthcoming. But it is not impossible. WHO has done just that. 
If 70 per cent of its regular budget is now devoted to direct support 
to its Member States as compared with 52 per cent 10 years ago, if 
in 1986 and in 1987 activities in your countries will benefit from a 
4 per cent increase in spite of a standstill global budget, if that 
can be done internationally, them I am convinced that it can be done 
nationally. Yes, if you are determined that it shall be done - you, 
the health leaders of your countries. 

9. Your determination could lead your governments to target for 
primary health care. Each one of you could do that by incorporating 
in your action programme for primary health care those elements that 
are of high priority to you. You could start with a few and set 
realistic targets for them, adding elements progressively until all 
are covered. Strengthening your infrastructure will enable it to 
deliver more programmes, and sustained delivery of more and more 
programmes will in turn strengthen your infrastructure further. We 
are gaining experience with the kind of research and development 
required to build up health systems in just that way. You can use 
that experience in your countries and add to the general pool of 
knowledge in the process. We understand sufficiently the social 
fabric of primary health care, and we have adequate experience of 
the managerial process required to set it up and manage it. Add to 
that the fact that we either have sufficient appropriate technology 
at our disposal, or could have it by investing energies in intensive 
research and development, and there is no reason why each and every 
country should embark on a primary health care action programme with 
well-defined targets for its infrastructure and for its content. 

10. For what programmes could you define targets within primary 
health care? I have already mentioned water supply, which includes 
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related sanitation, and I have mentioned immunization. Does 
appropriate technology exist for these? At the risk of repetition I 
would remind you that, to be appropriate, technology has to be not 
only scientifically sound, but also socially sound - that is 
acceptable to those on whom it is used and to those who use it. And 
it has to be economically sound - that is able to be afforded by the 
community and the country. Wherever water exists, it can be 
exploited for human use in that kind of appropriate way. Experience, 
particularly in this region, has shown that even rural water supply 
can be made eminently "bankable" - by that I mean that the community 
itself can repay loans over a reasonable period, in part thanks to 
the economic gains of having water at hand. In my humble opinion, 
the best way to motivate people to share the costs of health 
development is to get them involved in attaining tangible targets 
that relate to them, to make them so enthusiastic about their health 
and the health of their children that they will willingly agree even 
to help solve the financial problems involved. 

11. The technology and related managerial know-how are certainly 
available for programmes of immunization. This applies equally well 
to diarrhoea1 disease control. So it can be targeted for, too. The 
problem of improved maternal and child health is not lack of 
knowledge, it is lack of application. Proper application can be 
targeted for. There are no real mysteries about nutrition, so it too 
can be targeted for. At the same time, a great deal of social, 
economic and cultural research and development remains to be done to 
ensure that people have access to the food they need and actually 
consume it. We have also demystified the whole issue of drugs and 
know enough about how to set up and manage essential drugs 
programmes to make it possible to provide care in the community for 
common diseases. So medical care and related drug use can also be 
targeted for. 

12. We know how to prevent and control cardiovascular disease at a 
fraction of the existing costs of waiting for the disease to strike 
before taking action. That implies modifying lifestyles particularly 
among town dwellers, or perhaps mexely avoiding copying Western 
ones, and I admit we know less about that than we should - another 
area for intensive research and development. But you could 
nevertheless target for reducing cardiovascular disease with 
existing knowledge, by setting targets, for example, for increase in 
popular sports and exercise, and reduction in the consumption of 
salt, eggs, food containing animal and dairy fat and, of course, 
tobacco. You could certainly target for reducing lung cancer by the 
appropriate technology by eliminating smoking or, at the very least, 
drastically reducing its prevalence. And you could do the same for 
cancer of the mouth, another scourge in this region, if you could 
wean your people away from their betel-nut chewing habits. 
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13. You could target for decentralization too. Each of your 
governments could make sure that every district reviews what is 
happening to the national health strategy in its communities; that 
it identifies priorities for implementation through primary health 
care; that it targets for them one by one until all are 
progressively covered; that it builds up its health manpower to 
carry out first and foremost those priority activities; and that it 
ensures that its health facilities are geared to the same priorities. 

14. Each of your governments could also make sure that every 
district does its best to take up the slack in the existing health 
system and to focus resources on targeted priorities. As part of 
that, the very least you could do, but certainly not the least 
important in many countries, is to rehabilitate your health 
institutions. I am referring in particular to the rehabilitation of 
your health centres and district hospitals so that they become 
capable functionally and physically of supporting primary health 
care. To be capable of doing that, they must at least inspire 
confidence as focal points for health by their appearance and by the 
way they deal with people; and they should certainly not give the 
impression from their dilapidated state and inefficient management 
of being focal points for disease. That kind of institutional 
rehabilitation is certainly eminently suitable for targeted 
implementation. 

15. It goes without saying that manpower rehabilitation is at the 
very core of institutional rehabilitation. Health personnel can 
breathe life into bricks and mortar and can convert them into useful 
health institutions; bricks and mortar alone cannot breathe life 
into personnel. They have to be motivated socially so that they want 
to care for people; and they have to be provided with the right kind 
of incentives for work in health centres and district hospitals that 
are often situated far from their homes, such as bestowing honour on 
them, providing financial attractions or ensuring adequate 
educational facilities for their children. All that costs money. So 
financial rehabilitation of health centres and district hospitals is 
no less important than physical, managerial and human 
rehabilitation. In this context I should like to remind you once 
more of the many untapped resources that could be generated by 
involving people more deeply in their own health development. 

Decisions by governments and people 

16. Please note that when I talk of taking decisions I am referring 
to decisions by governments, by districts, and by people in their 
communities, not by WHO. It is not for WHO, nor any external agents 
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for that matter, to decide on behalf of people or governments. It is 
for them to decide. WHO can help by providing them with the 
information and generating the skills required to make reasoned 
decisions, and I think your Organization is now in a very sound 
position to do that. WHO can cooperate with you in applying that 
information and using those skills. But it cannot decide for you 
what your priorities will be. To do that would be United Nations 
colonialism. Nevertheless, when WHO'S Member States have taken 
collective decisions, as you did with respect to the target of 
health for all by the year 2000 and ways of attaining it - when that 
has happened, you have moral obligations individually and 
collectively to invest your resources first and foremost in 
realizing that target. The least you can expect of your Organization 
is that it should invest its resources in supporting you to do so. 

Regional programme budget policy 

17. That is precisely what the new regional programme budget policy 
is all about - a policy of targeting resources on health for all. I 
hope I have been able to get that message across in the guidelines I 
sent you through your Regional Director. They emphasize investing 
the Organization's collective resources to trigger off your own 
resources as well as those of nongovernmental organizations and all 
external partners in support of your strategies for health for all. 
If the collective strategy has given rise to national strategies, 
t.hen surely resources available to the collective strategy should 
give rise to resources for national strategies. If collective 
programmes aim at strengthening national ones, then surely the 
resources of collective programmes should reinforce national 
programme resources. And if there are collectively agreed principles 
for ensuring primary health care that delivers programmes whose 
technology is appropriate, surely the collective resources for 
infrastructure development should strengthen national 
infrastructures based on primary health care. Targeted action 
programmes for primary health care can concentrate all these 
resources where they are most needed. 

18. I have heard criticism - sometimes noisy, sometimes subdued - 
that the new programme budget policy is a return to centralization. 
Well, if the critics mean centralization in WHO headquarters they 
are totally wrong. But if centralization means concentrating 
resources to focus on people - everywhere - so that they can benefit 
from concerted worldwide efforts to attain defined national targets 
that reflect the worldwide target, if that is what it means, then 
let it be called centralization. 
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Leadership for health for all 

19. Honourable representatives, to set up the kind of primary 
health care action programmes I have outlined requires leadership 
and determination. I am not sure which to put first. Leaderah!. can 
give rise to widespread determination, but widespread determii 'on 
can also generate leadership. Of one thing I am sure. Leader is 
sorely lacking everywhere, not the least in the field of he8 1 I 
include in leadership the ability to judge wisely, decide firm I 

implement vigorously. I started by the need to judge wi 
Otherwise leadership can be dangerous; it can lead in wrong br 
devious directions. I am convinced that we have provided the world 
with all the ingredients required to make wise decisions about 
health development. We are a unique international organization in 
that respect. These facts alone should excite us to firm decisions 
and to an equally firm resolve to carry them out vigorously despite 
the obstacles. 

20. What are the ingredients I have just mentioned? One is the 
ethical challenge and philosophy of health for all. Another is the 
policy and strategy for getting there. Then there is the social 
contract for health between governments, people and WHO. There is 
the clear direction of building up infrastructures based on primary 
health care to deliver programmes that use appropriate technology. 
And there is the managerial process with its inherent financial 
planning to create the framework for moulding these ingredients into 
a variety of coherent national wholes. 

21. All that makes WHO the leader in world health. By the same 
token, by applying all that, each and every one of you in your o m  
country, will become undisputed health leaders there and you 
will be able to inspire others to follow in your footsteps. I hope 
you will pressurize your WHO to help you to develop your leadership 
qualities for the attainment of health for all. I hope you will 
clamour for part of WHO'S resources in your country to be devoted to 
that. I hope that you as a Regional Committee will encourage 
countries in the Region to devote part of their resources to 
health-for-all leadership development and that you will make sure 
that regional resources too are invested in the effort. I shall 
certainly invest global resources in this initiative. 

22. Madam Chairperson, honourable representatives, your 
countries towards better health. You can do that by targeting on 
health for all by the year 2000. 

Thank you. 



s u m m y   MINUTES^ 

Second Meeting. 24 September 1985. 2.30 p.m. 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

Page 

1, Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 118 

2. Adjournment 128 

Annex - Text of the Regional Director's Address Introducing 
his Annual Report for the Year 1984-85 129 

loriginally issued as document SEAIRC38IMin.2, on 24 September 
1985. 



118 MINUTES OF THE SECOND HEETING 

In the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice-Chairman took the chair. 

1. Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 
(item 9) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN suggested that this item could be taken up along 
with two other agenda items, viz., item 19, "Review of progress in 
the implementation of EPI in the Region (document SEA/RC38/9), and 
agenda item 20, "Control of tobacco-related diseases with special 
reference to cancer" (document SEAlRC38113). 

Introducing his Annual Report for the period 1 July 1984 - 
30 June 1985 (document SEA/RC38/2 and Corr.l), the REGIONAL DIRECTOR 
gave a survey of the range and depth of health development 
activities undertaken by the Member States of this region in 
collaboration with the Organization. 

Having accepted the common goal of health for all by the year 
2000, the Member Countries had been engaged in implementing, 
monitoring and evaluating their strategies, and developing suitable 
managerial processes for national health development. The primary 
health care approach, involving the community in all stages of 
development, continued to be a major element in achieving health for 
all, and efforts continued to be made to develop the primary health 
care infrastructure in that context. There was also an equally 
serious endeavour to develop referral services at appropriate levels. 

The countries had been facing the problem of inadequate 
coordination between the producers and users of health manpower. 
Thus, manpower production was often not relevant to the needa of 
health services. Consequently, in spite of the large-scale 
production of health personnel, there was a dearth of appropriate 
health manpower in rural areas and an accumulation of highly trained 
manpower in the urban areas. This was one of the reasons for the 
brain drain. WHO had continued to lend its support to streamlining 
the national processes for health manpower development based on the 
concept of "Health Services Manpower Development" (HSMD). 

In the field of maternal and child health, the countries had 
been promoting sound MCH practices, including breastfeeding and the 
appropriate introduction of weaning foods. WHO had been providing 
not only technical support but also encouraging studies in MCH care, 
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community participation, self-help and development of appropriate 
technology. 

Nutrition cells had been established in health ministries, and 
close coordination was being engendered among the health and 
health-related sectors. Steps were also being taken for 
institutional strengthening. The priorities in this area included 
prevention and control of protein-energy malnutrition, xerophthalmia, 
iron-deficiency anaemia and iodine-deficiency disorders. UNICEF had 
been a very strong partner with WHO in these activities, and a 
WHO/UNICEF Joint Nutrition Support Programme was now being 
implemented in Burma and Nepal. 

The dearth of essential drugs, caused mainly due to the absence 
of a well-defined policy for drug management, proved an obstacle to 
the health authorities in providing adequate services. Most of the 
countries had since developed national lists of essential drugs, and 
efforts were under way to develop a sound system of drug management. 
The Organization had been actively cooperating with governments in 
defining national lists of essential drugs. 

In regard to communicable diseases, malaria defied all efforts 
at effective control. The focus now was on applying the existing 
tools for controlling the vectors and treating cases as efficiently 
as possible, continuing research to find newer chemicals and 
effective methods of environmental and biological control of 
vectore, integrating malaria control activities with the health 
services, and organizing training programmes. 

The problem of drug resistance thwarted the initial hope of 
bringing tuberculosis and leprosy under control. However, 
appropriate multidrug regimens had been introduced recently, and 
this had facilitated the effective management of control programmes. 
In several countries, tuberculosis control activities had been 
integrated with the basic health services although this was yet to 
be done in the case of leprosy in most countries. 

The national diarrhoea1 disease control programmes had the 
irmnediate objective of preventing mortality due to these diseases. 
To this end, WHO had been extending support in the training of 
personnel, production of oral rehydration salts (ORS) and health 
information and education activities on the use of ORS by members of 
the community and family, especially mothers. 

All the countries of the Region had been implementing national 
programmes on immunization. In most countries, immunization was 
being carried out against diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis, 
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poliomyelitis and tuberculosis. Vaccination against measles was also 
being introduced in some countries. 

The major approach towards alleviating the problem of 
impairment of vision had been to develop community-based eye care 
services as an integral part of PHC activities. ~on~overnmental and 
voluntary organizations had made a valuable contribution in this . 
regard. 

As regards activities connected with the International Drinking 
Water Supply and Sanitation Decade, some progreas had been made in 
respect of drinking water supply, but the sanitation component 
continued to lag far behind. However, at a regional consultation, 
the areas of need had been identified and remedial effort8 by 
national authorities, duly supported by WHO, were being mde. 

In the field of research, 5 per cent of the total regional 
budget continued to be allocated to the development and support of 
research. The South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research 
had developed clear guidelines defining research needs in support of 
health-for-all efforts, and research activities had been implemented 
along those lines. 

National policy documents and statements by Heads of State had 
abundantly made clear the political commitment of the Member States 
to the attainment of the common goal of health for all by the year 
2000. The next step was to change peoples' perceptions and 
preferences regarding health. This could be done by persuasion, 
education and involvement, so that the concept of health for all 
gathered greater momentum and became a mass movement (for full text, 
see Annex). 

Inviting comments and observations from the representatives, 
the VICE-CHAIRMAN requested them to be brief and to the point since 
the Committee had a heavy agenda before it. The statements of 
nongovernmental organizations should be of an expository nature and 
their observations should not raise issues relating to governmental 
programmes. As decided at the thirty-seventh session of the Regional 
Committee, the Consultative Committee for Programme Development and 
Management (CCPDM) had met just prior to the session and had reviewed 
the Annual Report. An information document, SEA/PDM/Meet.8/8, 
featuring the observations of the CCPDM, had been circulated to the 
delegates for their views. He suggested that the Annual Report could 
be discussed chapter by chapter beginning with the Introduction. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) described the Regional Director's Annual 
Report as a very detailed and extensive presentation of the various 
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activities undertaken during the second year of the Seventh General 
Programme of Work. The CCPDM had studied this report in depth and 
its report had been circulated. He was of the opinion that it would 
be more expeditious for the Regional Committee to review the Annual 
Report, keeping in view the observations of the CCPDM. 

MR KWON SUNG YON (DPR Korea) expressed his delegation's 
appreciation for the excellent annual report presented by the 
Regional Director and for his energetic activities for the 
development of health services in the Region during the period under 
review. He congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination as Regional 
Director. The analytical way in which the report had been compiled 
would assist the Member States in correctly evaluating the health 
services in their countries and in cooperating effectively with the 
Organization. He hoped that future reports would focus on 
experiences gained and lessons learned from the past, so as to be of 
practical help in planning health services. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) congratulated Dr U KO KO on his re-nomination 
as Regional Director. The 37th Annual Report of the Regional 
Director had been discussed in depth by the CCPDM and he felt that 
it was not necessary for the Regional Committee to discuss it in the 
same manner once again. He was of the opinion that from next year 
the Annual Report could be discussed either by the CCPDM or by the 
Regional Committee, rather than by both bodies, in order to avoid a 
duplication of work. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR pointed out that the present procedure 
had arisen out of discussions held in an earlier session. His own 
view was that it would be useful for the Regional Committee to 
review the report chapter by chapter, after which it could take a 
decision on this question. Though each Member Country had a 
representative on the CCPDM, the other members of the delegations 
who had not participated in the CCPDM deliberations might wish to 
comment on various aspects of the Annual Report. He therefore wished 
to have specific guidance from the Regional Committee on this matter 
after the review of the Annual Report was completed. 

DR ABDULLAH (Maldives) expressed his delegation's felicitations 
to the Chairperson and the Vice-Chairman on their election. He also 
congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination as Regional Director 
for a second term and for his excellent and comprehensive Annual 
Report. He felt that the excellent work done by the CCPDM should be 
fully recognized and the fullest advantage taken of its usefulness. 
He thought that it would be extremely useful to hear the views of 
other representatives while the Annual Report was being discussed  
chapter by chapter. 
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DR NORBHU (Bhutan) conveyed his compliments to the Chairperson 
and the Vice-Chairman on their election and his thanks to the 
Director-General for his inspiring address. He congratulated the 
Regional Director on his renomination and on his very comprehensive 
Annual Report. As a member of the CCPDM, he had had occasion to 
study the Report in depth, and wished to associate himself with the 
observations made earlier by other representatives. Giving a resume 
of the activities carried out in Bhutan during the year in the field 
of primary health care, particularly in collaboration with WHO and 
UNICEF, he said that Bhutan intended to devote some attention to 
providing coverage in areas of the country where health care was 
usually inaccessible for most of the year. Leprosy and tuberculosis 
control programmes were proceeding very well and Bhutan was hopeful 
of substantially reducing infant mortality in the next five years. 
Bhutan had initiated a number of activities to develop 
country-specific programmes in such areas as oral health and 
blindness prevention. WHO had played an increasing role in most of 
these activities and he wished to place on record the appreciation 
of Bhutan for this partnership with WHO. 

DR CHAUHAN (India) congratulated the Vice-Chairman on his 
election and Dr KO KO on his re-nomination. He also expressed his 
gratitude to the Director-General for his address, which was very 
stimulating. Commenting on the CCPDM's role in regard to the 
Regional Director's Annual Report, he said that, at a previous 
session of the Regional Committee, held in Kathmandu, it had been 
decided that the CCPDM should discuss the Annual Report so as to 
facilitate the Regional Committee's work. This system had continued 
and the CCPDM had devoted two days for an in-depth review of the 
Annual Report. The question whether the Annual Report should be 
discussed by the CCPDM or the Regional Committee had been raised 
even last year. He suggested that the matter could be discussed 
informally among the representatives so as to arrive at a consensus. 
There were, however, two alternatives - either to base the 
discussions on the Regional Director's Annual Report in the Regional 
Committee on the observations of the CCPDM or to withdraw the 
responsibility of reviewing the Annual Report by the CCPDM. 

DR PRICHA (Thailand) endorsed the views of the delegate from 
India and thought that informal consultations in this regard would 
be useful. 

DR KARIM (Bangladesh) also agreed with the views expressed by 
the delegate from India, and felt that such a course would 
facilitate a solution. He expressed his pleasure at the presence of 
Dr Mahler, and congratulated the Regional Director on his 
renomination. 



MINUTES OF THE SECOND MEETING 123 

DR ADWATMA (Indonesia) congratulated the Regional Director on 
his comprehensive and in-depth report. He expressed the view that 
there should be a linkage between the previous year's report and the 
present one. 

DR HERATH (Sri Lanka), on his behalf and on behalf of his 
country, congratulated Dr KO KO on his renomination. Re supported 
the views of the Indian delegate relating to the discussion of the 
Annual Report. 

DR DAMRONG (Thailand) congratulated Dr KO KO on his 
renomination. He expressed his country's interest and satisfaction 
about the progress achieved by the countries in the Region in their 
efforts towards achieving the goal of health for all by the year 
2000. Thailand had been making innovative approaches for the 
implementation of primary health care with the involvement of the 
people, and had been taking steps to reorient the existing health 
system. His country recognized that the managerial process for 
health development was critical for future success in implementing 
its national strategy for health for all by the year 2000, and was 
at present preparing the second evaluation of the RTGIWHO 
decentralized management system. The aim was to highlight health 
development efforts in the past ten years and show how this 
experiment in decentralized management had marked a turning point in 
his Government's collaboration with WHO. His Government felt 
convinced that WHO had become a highly effective instrument in their 
national efforts through playing a catalytic role. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) congratulated the Regional Director on 
his informative and succinct report, which described the measures 
taken by the Member Countries as well as the Regional Office in the 
field of health. It was clear from the report that extensive work 
had been carried out by the Regional Office for implementing the 
strategy for health for all and for incorporating the WHO-supported 
national programmes into the Seventh General Programme of Work and 
the global health-for-all strategy. His delegation noted with great 
satisfaction the work done by WHO for developing primary health care 
as a whole as well as of its elements separately in the countries of 
the Region. The Government of Mongolia was highly appreciative of 
the Regional Office's efforts for the evaluation of health-for-all 
strategies and the technical cooperation with its Member Countries 
in the field of health service and medical science. During the 
period under review, his Government had made efforts to develop and 
strengthen the health services. There was, at present, one doctor 
per 427 people, 93.9 per cent of deliveries were conducted in 
hospitals and 99.3 per cent of children of 0-1 year of age were 
taken under dispensary control. There was, however, still room for 
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improvement and consolidation of their collaborative efforts aimed 
at achieving health for all by the year 2000. 

His Government's policy regarding the rational, economical and 
effective utilization of available resources was in conformity with 
WHO'S policy. Though WHO'S financial contribution to the health 
protection of the people was very fair in comparison with what the 
countries themselves spent, not all the countries were equally happy 
with WHO'S present system of country resource allocation. The annual 
budget increase in respect of some countries was much more than the 
total budget of other countries. The gap in the allocation of 
resources towards the health budget was constantly increasing; this 
gap should not be allowed to widen. Certain rules and regulations 
needed to be established to ensure a more rational and more or less 
equal utilization of the resources by the countries. For this 
purpose, succinct statistical information on the utilization of 
intercountry funds by countries was necessary. During the past 
decade, WHO had become not only the organization that provided 
invaluable technical, consultative and material assistance to its 
Member Countries, but it had also turned into a very important 
"donor" of humanitarian ideas and the coordinator of all the efforts 
directed towards achieving health for all by the year 2000. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) congratulated the Regional Director on 
his re-nomination. He also expressed his gratitude to the 
Director-General for his inspiring address and for his solidarity 
with the poorer countries. He enumerated his country's efforts for 
achieving the goal of health for all by the year 2000 through 
primary health care, notably its pioneering efforts in regard to one 
aspect of primary health care, namely, essential drugs supply. 
Legislation in regard to registration and quality control had 
already been promulgated and similar legislation in respect of 
smoking was being processed. Efforts to build up an infrastructure 
for health delivery, which had started with the Second Five-Year 
Plan, would receive attention in the Third Five-Year plan also. 
Assistance from international organizations such as UNDP and the 
World Bank and bilateral agencies such as SIDA and those of the 
Netherlands and Japan had been sought for this purpose. His country 
also paid attention to the development of health manpower through 
TCDC as well as WHO'S assistance. Health and allied personnel were 
being trained both within and outside the country. 

DR U TIN U (Burma) congratulated Dr KO KO on his re-nomination 
and also expressed his grateful thanks to the Director-General for 
his inspiring address. 
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The REGIONAL DIRECTOR thanked all the delegates for the kind 
sentiments expressed. In regard to the discussion of the Annual 
Report, he suggested that since the role of the CCPDM vis-a-vis the 
Annual Report had already been decided at a previous session of the 
Regional Committee, the annual report be discussed now chapter by 
chapter and, at the end of the discussion, the Regional Committee 
could review the role of the CCPDM and decide on the future course 
of action. 

Governing Bodies (pp 1-6) 

The VICE CHAIRMAN requested consideration of Chapters 1 and 2 of the 
Regional Director's Annual Report, together with the CCPDM report, 
and invited the comments of the delegates. 

Referring to the first paragraph of Chapter 1 of the CCPDM 
report, DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) said that, since each region was 
represented at the Executive Board, there should be a strong link 
between the Executive Board and the Regional Committee. The 
Indonesian delegation agreed with the recommendation of the CCPDM 
that the person representing the South-East Asia Region at the 
Executive Board should attend the session of the Regional Committee 
as a member of the Executive Board and not as a member of the 
country delegation. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) said that his delegation had been invited as 
country representatives and not as Executive Board members. He 
agreed that they could be invited as Executive Board members to 
brief the CCPDM on what had happened at the Executive Board meeting. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) said that, in view of the financial 
constraints, members of the Executive Board could attend Regional 
Committee sessions as representatives of the countries. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR .aid that the payment of the cost of 
travel of delegates to the Regional Committee was governed by World 
Health Assembly resolutions. It would be better if Executive Board 
members attended the Regional Committee as members of their country 
delegations. 

WEO's General Programme Development and Management (pp.7-23) 

Referring to the observations made by the CCPDM on WHO support for 
the prevention of emergencies resulting from industrial disasters, 
the REGIONAL DIRECTOR emphasized the importance of the memorandum of 
understanding signed by India and Thailand on the International 
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Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS). This should help in the further 
development of the programmes in these two countries. 

Health System Development (pp.25-43) 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that this important chapter included 
sections on health situation and trend assessment and managerial 
processes for national health development, to which Dr Mahler had 
referred in his presentation. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) said that his Government had started 
computerizing important health decisions and the process of monitor- 
ing of the implementation of health programmes. He wondered whether 
his Government could expect further support from WHO in this regard. 

DR DAMRONG (Thailand) said that his country had already 
conducted two country health programming exercises and the third was 
planned to be undertaken during the Sixth Five-Year Development 
Plan. He felt that there was an urgent need to mobilize support to 
solve all identified economic, political and social constraints 
faced during the implementation of national strategies. 

DR BISHT (India) said that the major activities undertaken in 
his country had been well documented in the Regional Director's 
Annual Report. He, however, wished to highlight a few issues on 
which further progress had been made. 

The National Institute of Connnunicable Diseases had established 
sentinel centres for epidemiological surveillance. In the wake of an 
epidemic of meningitis, a sentinel system for the monitoring of 
meningitis had been introduced, particularly in many States of 
northern India where there had been a heavy toll. Although the total 
mortality was only 8 to 10 per cent, children were the main victims. 
This system had been useful in controlling the outbreak. 

In the field of education, specialized training in epidemiology 
had been introduced through short courses for doctors. During 
1984-85, a disease-specific epidemiology course had been introduced 
by the Medical Council of India. Grassroots workers actually engaged 
in programmes such as tuberculosis, leprosy and blindness control 
were chosen for such training. The country was about to embark on 
courses for noncommunicable diseases, particularly cancer and mental 
health. In a country of the size of India, the horizontal expansion 
of epidemiological services continued to be a difficult task. The 
country did not lack in qualified epidemiologists but what it 
required most were programme officers for primary health care, 
particularly at the district level. Therefore, India had started a 
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new experimentation of giving epidemiological training to those 
engaged in specific disease control programmes, particularly at the 
district level. 

He expressed his gratitude to the Regional Director for the 
support provided by WHO in regard to the standardization of reporting 
systems. He commended the preparation by WHO of a glossary of terms 
that were used both in health and disease intelligence reports. 

Currently, an exercise had been undertaken to determine the 
minimum health infrastructure required for a district. Based on the 
needs of a district, health districts would be created within the 
existing revenue districts. Dr Bisht felt that the concept of a 
health district was ideal for health intelligence as well as for the 
distribution of scarce national resources. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) proposed that Chapter 3 ("Health System 
Development") and Chapter 4 ("Organization of Health Systems baaed 
on Primary Health Care") be discussed together as the topics were 
interlinked. He said that in his country there had been a shift from 
the usual hospital-based clinical service system to a system of 
health management based on promotive and preventive primary health 
care. His country was also in the process of strengthening its 
central health information services. WHO, UNDP and the Government of 
Bangladesh were engaged in a tripartite evaluation of epidemiological 
service activities provided by the Institute of Epidemiology at 
Dhaka. It was expected that support for further development of the 
Institute would be forthcoming from UNDP and WHO. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) stated that his country was conducting lay 
reporting and imparting training to medical recorders. Short courses 
were conducted for physicians on the subjects of leprosy and mental 
health, and for teachers, physicians, medical students and nurses on 
the subject of oral rehydration therapy. He referred to the epidemic 
of meningitis which had been controlled to some extent after the 
mass vaccination campaign. With the assistance of WHO, the 
surveillance of Japanese encephalitis was being conducted in certain 
areas of the lowlands terai. He hoped that WHO would provide support 
for continuing such surveillance. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) stated that, despite the in-depth review 
and analysis of the Regional Director's Annual Report by the CCPDM, 
there would always be a tendency to supplement and enlarge upon 
comments that had already been made by the CCPDM unless a procedure 
was established under which there would be no further discussion in 
the Committee. He suggested that each country should make an 
analysis based on the Regional Director's Annual Report. As regards 
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the expansion of health services within the country, he said that, 
although considerable work had been done, weaknesses existed in the 
health system. In Maldives, a system had been developed for 
providing health services through mobile teams in order to bring 
about better management and coordination of services at all levels 
from the centre to the periphery. This system was useful in the 
collection and transmission of information from the periphery to the 
centre on a systematic basis. It also helped in providing managerial 
and other support at the middle and peripheral levels as feedback. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that he had taken note of the 
statements made by the delegates from Bangladesh, Maldives, Mongolia 
and Nepal. Referring to the observation made by Dr Jsdamba, he said 
that WHO would be glad to collaborate in developing health 
legislation, but the enforcement aspect also needed to be taken care 
of. With regard to Dr Damrong's observation concerning linkages 
between country health programming and national health development 
plans, the Regional Director remarked that there were some 
constraints in the linkages. He, however, thought that these 
constraints could be overcome if the national development plans and 
health-for-all strategies could be brought closer and health-for-all 
strategies formulated and implemented within the framework of 
national development plans. 

The DIRECTOR-GENERAL briefly outlined the steps that needed to 
be taken by the countries of this region in order to attain the goal 
of health for all by the year 2000, with primary health care as the 
key approach. He emphasized the importance of the value system and 
of the political commitment required to achieve this end. 

"Development" implied eschewing established conventions, 
including those related to manpower, technology, the bureaucratic 
non-acceptance of people's participation, misuse of resources, etc. 
The countries of this region had therefore a responsibility to avoid 
conventional approaches if the goal of health for all through 
primary health care was to be achieved. 

Finally, the Dlrector-General drew the attention of the 
delegates to the importance of learning through doing. This should 
be a fundamental approach to facilitate implementation of 
health-for-all Strategies. 

2. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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Annex 

TEXT OF TEE REGIONAL DIRECTOR'S ADDRESS INTRODUCING 
HIS AMYUAL REPORT FOR TEE YEAR 1984-85 

It is with great pleasure that I present to this august body the 
Regional Director's Annual Report for the period 1 July 1984 to 30 
June 1985, as contained in document SEAlRC3812 and Corr.1. The 
period for which this report provides a resume of WHO'S 
collaborative activities is important as it represents the major 
part of the first biennium of WHO'S Seventh General Programme of 
Work, which embodies the basic principles of the "health-for-all 
strategy". 

The pre-eminent feature of the health development efforts in 
the Member States of the South-East Asia Region that perhaps needs 
to be mentioned at the very outset is the unprecedented upsurge of 
activities to develop, refine and implement the strategies with a 
view to providing health for ell. To make these efforts more 
meaningful and productive, the Member States have assiduously 
striven not only to implement but also to monitor and evaluate their 
strategies following the guidelines jointly developed by them and 
the Organization. 

Mr Chairman, development, as is well known, is a never-ending 
process and this demands that the policies and processes to bring 
about the required change and in applying technological know-how and 
resources must be well planned. The need for an effective managerial 
system, especially when the resources are scarce, is all the more 
self-evident. Keeping this in view, governments have attached a very 
high priority to the development of suitable managerial processes 
for national health development in their respective countries. The 
earlier attempts at developing the managerial process for health 
development received a further impetus as a result of the newer 
efforts related to the development, implementation, monitoring and 
evaluation of HFA strategies during the last few years. 

One of the major elements of the national health policies which 
the governments are trying to imbibe and nourish in their efforts 
for health for all is the primary health care approach. The basic 
principle of this approach is to involve the community in all stages 
of health development in order to make it viable. This calls for 
concerted action to remove the obstacles due to ignorance and 
superstition influencing the behaviour pattern of the people 



130 MINUTES OF THE SECOND MEETING 

concerned. Hence, the Organization is promoting socio-behavioursl 
research to develop ways and means of bringing about the needed 
change. 

Mr Chairman, for the development of effective and 
self-sustaining primary health care services, the building up of an 
appropriate health system infrastructure is crucial. However, this 
is not going to be an easy task since the countries will have to 
build it in place of the irrelevant aspects of health systems 
inherited from the past which sought to achieve sophistication at 
the apex rather than developing a broad-based health service for 
those who needed it most. They are, however, convinced that without 
adequate referral services, the primary health care system will not 
be able to sustain its quality. which is as important as the 
extension of its coverage. Thus, while major efforts are being 
directed towards the development of the primary health care 
infrastructure, there is also an equally serious endeavour to 
develop referral services at appropriate levels. 

Whatever be the pattern of health infrastructure, it is obvious 
that the quality of services will be greatly dependent on the 
availability of trained health manpower relevant to the needs of the 
services, both in quantity and in quality. One of the major problems 
in the sphere of health manpower development in the countries of the 
Region had been an inadequate coordination between the producers and 
the users of health manpower. This not only created a paradoxical 
situation of scarcity amidst plenty, but also encouraged the 
unbalanced accumulation of highly trained health manpower in the 
urban areas not infrequently leading to brain drain. The situation, 
I am happy to state, is now gradually changing, yielding place to 
the concept of HSMD, i.e., Health Services Manpower Development. 
Understandably, the implementation of the HSMD concept is not going 
to be easy as it involves meticulous intrasectoral and intersectorsl 
coordination, which is often difficult to achieve. The governments 
are fully aware of these issues and are tackling them in the context 
of their own situations. The Organization has been working with them 
in streamlining the national processes related to manpower planning, 
assessment of needs and its application to curricula development. 
ada~tation of educational methods and processes to national 
situations, application of appropriate management and research tools 
for health manpower development, and institutional strengthening. 

Mr Chairman, in their efforts towards health development based 
on the primary health care approach, most countries of the Region 
have given a very high priority to maternal and child health 
including family planning. Further development and expansion of the 
infrastructure and manpower for MCH services, strengthening of the 
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managerial capabilities at all levels of the MCH programme, and the 
promotion of sound MCH practices including breastfeeding and weaning 
foods, are some of the facets which are receiving emphasis in 
national MCH activities. WHO has not only been providing technical 
support in these areas but also encouraging studies on the risk 
approach to maternal and child health care and fostering community 
participation, family self-help, and the development of appropriate 
technology for the improvement of MCH services. 

While the major objective of the MCH programme in the countries 
of the Region is to reduce the existing high infant mortality rate, 
it has been realized that the nutrition component is extremely 
important in achieving this objective. In view of this, the national 
authorities have already established nutrition cells in their health 
ministries. However, it is quite clear that the problem of 
malnutrition is of a multi-sectoral nature and close coordination 
among the health and health-related sectors in this area would be 
necessary to achieve success. The health sector in most countries is 
promoting this coordination while taking specific steps for 
institutional strengthening for the promotion of nutrition and the 
development of a service-cum-research programme to prevent and 
control diseases due to malnutrition. Major efforts have been 
directed by the Member States for identifying the specific target 
populations needing nutritional measures and for developing a 
critical mass of trained manpower. The priority areas of activities 
include the prevention and control of protein-calory malnutrition, 
xerophthalmia due to lack of vitamin A, iron-deficiency anaemia and 
iodine-deficiency disorders. I wish to state here that UNICEF has 
been a very strong partner with WHO in these activities and 
particularly in the WHOlUNlCEF Joint Nutrition Support Programme now 
being implemented in Burma and Nepal. 

While serious efforts to develop primary health care services 
are being made by the governments, one of the obstacles faced by the 
health authorities in providing adequate services is the dearth of 
essential drugs in sufficient quantity and of acceptable quality. 
One of the major reasons has been the absence of a well-defined 
policy for drug management. With the introduction of the new concept 
of need-based drugs management, most of the countries now have 
developed national lists of essential drugs. They are also making 
serious efforts to develop a sound drug management system to ensure 
the adequate and timely supply of essential drugs of assured quality 
in support of health services using the available resources in a 
cost-effective manner. In this context, the pioneering efforts of 
Bangladesh in promulgating legislation in respect of essentisl drugs 
and its determined implementation are worth mentioning. The 
Organization has been closely working with the Government in this 
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field in defining the national list of essential drugs, improving 
the production capacity or procurement processes and strengthening 
the quality control system with a view to attaining self-reliance in 
respect of essential drugs. 

Mr Chairman, let me now turn to the problem of communicable 
diseases, which continue to persist and account for a major portion 
of the resources available for health development in our countries. 

Malaria continues to defy all efforts at effective control. 
Although there is a declining trend in incidence in the Region as a 
whole, there has been no technical breakthrough as yet in regard to 
the twin problems of parasite resistance to antimalarials and vector 
resistance to insecticides. In view of this critical situation, 
efforts are being made to apply the existing tools for controlling 
the vectors and treating cases as efficiently as possible. Along 
with the use of conventional insecticides, research is continuing to 
find newer chemicals and effective methods of environmental and 
biological control of vectors. Efforts are also being made to 
integrate malaria control activities with the health services so as 
to maintain an economically viable and technically sound programme 
as long as necessary to achieve effective control of the disease. 
The Organization has been supporting the Member States in their 
malaria control activities, including training programmes and the 
surveillance of drug resistance of malaria parasites. 

Tuberculosis and leprosy continue to be responsible for a heavy 
load of morbidity and mortality in several countries of the Region. 
In the case of both the diseases, the problem of drug resistance 
thwarted the initial hope of bringing them under control. Recently, 
appropriate multidrug regimens introduced to treat these diseases 
have reduced, to a great extent, the duration of treatment and the 
appearance of drug resistance, and have also facilitated the 
effective management of control programmes. While tuberculosis 
control activities in several countries are integrated with the 
basic health services, leprosy continues to remain a disease with a 
deep-rooted social stigma which prevents its integration. In India, 
where the Government has launched a programme for the eradication of 
the disease, legislation has been promulgated to treat leprosy 
patients at par with other patients in an effort to remove this 
stigma. However, vigorous information and education programmes would 
be needed to remove the age-old dread against this disease which led 
to this tragic social problem. 

Mr Chairman, diarrhoea1 diseases, EPI target diseases and acute 
respiratory infections are the main contributors to the high rate of 
infant mortality in the countries of the Region. 
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Prevention of morbidity from diarrhoea1 diseases, however. 
would require a well organized water supply and sanitation programme 
combined with proper health information and education activities. 
The national diarrhoeal-disease programmes have set for themselves 
the immediate objective of preventing mortality due to these 
diseases. To this end, training of personnel, production of ORS and 
health information and education activities including the use of ORS 
for the members of the community and family, especially mothers, 
have been the major components of diarrhoea control programmes 
supported by WHO. 

As regards immunization, all the countries of the Region have 
been implementing national programmes on immunization. In most 
countries, immunization is being carried out against diphtheria, 
tetanus, pertussis, polio and tuberculosis. Measles vaccination has 
also been introduced in a number of countries. While several 
countries have achieved good coverage with all the vaccines, in some 
others the coverage is yet too low to produce much impact. I am 
certain that, during the discussion on agenda item 19, you will get 
ample opportunity to discuss the strengths and weaknesses of the 
programme. 

Impairment of vision, which affects about 1.2 per cent of the 
total population in the Region, is viewed as a major public health 
concern in several countries of the Region. Approximately 50 per 
cent of the cases of impaired vision are due to cataract and are 
curable, and a large proportion of the remainder are due to 
preventable causes. While support is being provided to treat 
cataract and other eye diseases, the major strategy of the programme 
is to develop community-based eye care services to prevent 
impairment of vision as an integral part of PHC activities supported 
by appropriate referral services. I wish to place on record here the 
valuable contribution of nongovernmental voluntary organizations in 
this field in developing blindness control programmes in the 
countries of the Region. 

Hr Chairman, while this region is still beset with a variety of 
communicable diseases that are yet to be fully controlled, some of 
the noncommunicable diseases such as cancer, cardiovascular diseases 
and diabetes as well as accidents are now emerging as public health 
problems. The Member States are conscious of this situation and have 
already taken measures for the prevention of theae diseases. 
Epidemiological surveillance to define the problem precisely, health 
information and education activities to promote healthy life-styles 
for the prevention of theae diseases, early detection through PHC 
services and their referral, are some of the activities of the 
ongoing programmes. One of the major etiological factors for both 
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the diseases is the use of tobacco. You will have an opportunity to 
discuss this topic in greater detail along with agenda item 20. 

Mr Chairman, health can thrive only in a healthful environment. 
Unfortunately, the basic needs of pure drinking water and sanitation 
are yet to be fully met in many places. While some progress has been 
made in respect of drinking water supply under the International 
Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade activities, the 
sanitation component is lagging far behind. The other area of 
imbalance in the development of this programme concerns the rural 
and urban components. The urban area continues to receive 
disproportionately greater attention and greater resources. A large 
proportion of on-going programmes are hardware oriented without much 
stress on community participation, health education or maintenance 
of the facilities created under the programme. A recent regional 
consultation revealed that there is also a need for institution 
development, particularly in rural areas, for the communities to 
participate, guide and undertake the responsibility for the 
creation, maintenance and utilization of facilities by the community 
and to sustain the activities on a continued basis. Member States 
are aware of these problems and are making efforts to improve the 
situation. The Organization has been collaborating with the 
countries in these remedial efforts. 

I wish to turn now to the activities related to research. The 
interest and priority attached to this area can be judged by the 
fact that 5 per cent of the total regional budget has continued to 
be allocated for the development and support of research since this 
was decided by the Regional Committee in 1976. I am happy to state 
that the research programme has been growing steadily not only in 
the variety of problem-oriented research projects supported by WHO 
but also in its spectrum of activities. These latter have been 
generated in regard to training research manpower, strengthening 
research institutions, streamlining national research development 
and coordination mechanisms, stimulating field-oriented health 
services research, and community-oriented behavioural research. 
There is now a clear guideline defining research needs in support of 
HFA efforts developed by the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on 
Medical Research (sEAIACMR), which has been the guiding force behind 
WHO'S collaborative efforts for research development in this region. 
The Chairman of the SEAIACMR will be with us during the discussion 
and you will have an opportunity of hearing him on this subject in 
greater detail. 

Mr Chairman, I have tried to give you a bird's eye view of the 
range and depth of health development activities undertaken by the 
Member States of this region in collaboration with the Organization. 
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Indeed, the health policies of governments reflect the 
political will of the Member States. The political connnitment of the 
Member States of this region to the attainment of our common goal of 
HFA/2000 is abundant and has found expression in various ways and on 
various occasions, including national policy documents and 
statements by Heads of State. 

Mr Chairman, the mainstream of thought and action at each 
national level is now fully imbued with the spirit of HFA. The 
challenge now lies in our ability to change peoples' perceptions and 
preferences regarding health by persuasion, education and 
involvement so that HFA gathers greater momentum and becomes a mass 
movement. To meet this challenge there is a need to tap and develop 
leadership at all levels of society. The Director-General has 
referred to this in his speech and I am sure the distinguished 
representatives will give serious thought to this important matter. 

These are the new directions in which WHO would urge the Member 
States to tread boldly. WHO has had the privilege of close 
association with and full involvement in the herculean efforts of 
the countries since the evolution of the HFA concept, and we can 
jointly and confidently continue to pursue these efforts with a 
spirit of adventure and a sense of purpose and determination in 
order to reach the common goal. I am confident that, as always, the 
support and contribution of the Regional Committee in providing a 
clear sense of direction to these efforts will be invaluable. 

Mr Chairman and distinguished delegates, I wish to take this 
opportunity once again to thank all of you here, representing the 
Member States of the Region, for the confidence reposed in me and 
the cooperation and friendship extended to me and my colleagues in 
the discharge of our duties. 

Thank you very much. 
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In the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice-Chairman opened the 
meeting . 

1. Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 
(item 9)(cont1d) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN invited comments on Chapter 4, "Organization of 
Health Systems Based on PHC". 

DR ABDULLAH (Maldives) said that the Member Countries of the 
South-East Asia Region were committed to the goal of health for all 
by the year 2000 with primary health care as the key approach. The 
endeavours of some of the countries had produced exceedingly 
fruitful results while in some others they were not so. One of the 
reasons for this in the latter group of countries was that the needs 
had been identified without perhaps involving the community, and 
widely differed from the felt needs of the community. 

Maldives had embarked on a programme of delivering primary 
health care to mothers and children in Male, which accounted for 
about 30 per cent of the country's population. This ensured the 
provision of comprehensive, integrated and continuous care to 
pregnant and lactating mothers and children under three years of age. 

DR HERATH (Sri Lanka) said that, in its pursuit of health for 
all by the year 2000, Sri Lanka had restructured the health care 
delivery system. One of the steps taken was to organize one-day 
seminars and meetings involving ministers, members of Parliament and 
other political leaders. These leaders would, in turn, be able to 
discuss health matters with the local people in order to educate and 
motivate them in support of strategies for health for all by the 
year 2000. As part of the restructuring process, some of the 
hospitals were also being upgraded. There had been some problems in 
implementing these changes. However, the biggest problem of Sri 
Lanka had been shortages of both medical and paramedical personnel. 

MRS CHANDRA KALA KIRAN (Nepal) reiterated her country's 
commitment to the social goal of health for all by the year 2000 
through the primary health care approach. The Government's health 
policy in general was geared to the fundamental principles of 
Nepal's Sixth and Seventh Development Plans. The three major thrusts 
of its health policy were: the primary health care approach, 
integration, and decentralization. Nepal fully realized that primary 
health care could not succeed without the involvement of the people, 
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and the health sector could not function in isolation. Multi-sectoral 
coordination was essential in'order to achieve health for all by the 
year 2000. 

Nepal was constantly reviewing the progress of its primary 
health care programmes. A thorough scientific evaluation had just 
been completed of six fully integrated districts where primary 
health care programmes had earlier been initiated. The findings of 
this evaluation would be used to stimulate further improvements in 
health care. 

Two regional health directorates had been established in the 
country, and in the Seventh Plan it was envisaged that Nepal would 
have one health directorate for each of the five regions. The 
country's five-year development plans aimed at meeting the basic 
minimum needs of the people. An increased supply of drinking water 
and an expansion of health care and sanitation formed part of these 
basic minimum needs, she added. 

MR KWON SUNG YON (DPR Korea) said that primary health care was 
being delivered in DPR Korea through the section doctor system, with 
city and county hygienic and anti-epidemic stations, medical supply 
centres and nursery centres. The primary health care support and 
referral system comprised provincial and central hospitals and 
various other specialized hospitals. The section doctor system was 
the most important basis for delivering primary health care and the 
Government had taken a series of steps to consolidate and develop 
this system. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) stated that health development efforts 
in his country had shifted from a hospital-based, urban-oriented 
health system, to national efforts in the organization of primary 
health care. This should go a long way towards the development of 
the infrastructure and primary health care network. Health promotion 
efforts at the village level included family planning committees, 
information and motivation clinics, the training of village leaders, 
school teachers and imams of mosques. At the union level, these 
activities were being carried out through more than 4 000 static 
health posts. 

DR U LUN WAI (Burma) said that in Burma, by March 1986 primary 
health care coverage would have extended to the whole country. Among 
the main features of the People's Health Plan were the training and 
development of several categories of health personnel such as 
voluntary health workers, community health workers, midwives, and 
traditional birth attendants (TBAs). It was envisaged that midwives 
would be available throughout the country, while the coverage by 
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primary health workers would be 70 per cent. Urban primary health 
care activities had been initiated in Mandalay and Rangoon. A 
different strategy needed to be developed for delivering urban 
primary health care, and he welcomed any information from other 
Member Countries in this regard. 

As regards the restructuring of the health system for primary 
health care, Burma was in the process of reorganizing the Department 
of Health, and expected to conclude this by 1985. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) said that Mongolia was developing its 
primary health care system by restructuring the health services. The 
country had conducted an important meeting on primary health care in 
1984 which had been attended by several countries of the Region. 
Mongolia had also had useful dialogue with both WHO headquarters and 
SEAR0 staff on strengthening the primary health care system, and his 
country looked forward to the proposed support from WHO headquarters. 

DR PRICHA (Thailand) said that Thailand had been implementing 
primary health care for many years. The country had a social 
development programme, and was adopting the basic minimum needs 
approach both in the health aector as well as in health-related 
sectors, such as those under the Ministry of the Interior, the 
Department of Agriculture, and the Department of Education. Efforts 
were being made to involve more ministries in this approach. He felt 
sure that this effort would be complementary to the goals of the 
primary health care programmes. 

Dr Pricha considered that health personnel at the local level 
needed reorientation towards the primary health care concept. 
Thailand was promoting the concept of village self-managed primary 
health care, and hoped to expand this concept to various parts of 
the country. 

DR BISHT (India) said that, while he was fully appreciative of 
WHO collaboration, there were some areas where much effort was still 
needed to achieve the goal of health for all. First, there was a 
need for a better appreciation of the true meaning of 'health' among 
the people, whose perception of health itself was based on 
'ill-health'. Consequently, the scarce resources available had to be 
channelled into avenues or areas that were contrary to the very 
concept of primary health care. There was thus great scope for 
concerted efforts to make people aware of the true meaning of 
health. Secondly. there was a need for greater coordination among 
the eight functionaries related to the eight basic components of 
primary health care. Only through such coordination could the 
message and the action programmes for health for all be passed on to 
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those most intimately concerned with or affected by it. Thirdly, the 
functioning of the referral system was not satisfactory, with the 
result that resources put into this field were not being fully 
utilized by the people. People tended to seek referral at ever 
higher levels, depending upon their education, and social and 
economic standing. Lastly, there was the question of the people's 
contribution to health. People spent much money on treating 
ill-health, even to the extent of selling property to pay for.costly 
medicines, but not on the positive aspect of promotion of health. 
The impression widely prevailed that health was the responsibility 
of outside agencies. The participation of the people in the 
maintenance of health had been one of the weakest links in this 
system. There was a need to add an extra dimension to the programme; 
there also existed great scope for collaboration between India and 
her neighbours through the WHO Regional Office for South-East Asia. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) felt that there was still room for 
achieving more progress in the field of primary health care in the 
Region. However, there was a need for political commitment to the 
concept of primary health care, in the form of provision of 
sufficient financial and manpower resources for its implementation. 
The financial resources could be used for 'capacity building' in two 
areas: health infrastructure to back up primary health care at the 
village level, supported by the referral system; and capacity 
building in community development, i.e., strengthening the 
capability and motivation of people to take care of their o w  health 
problems with the support of the health services available at the 
village level. 

Political commitment on the part of developed countries was no 
less important for the expansion of primary health care services in 
developing countries. Such commitment could take the form of 
financial assistance to developing countries for the procurement of 
equipment suited to their needs. The provision of sophisticated 
technology and the training of super-specialists affected developing 
countries adversely, resulting in the phenomenon of "brain drain". 
There was a need to secure commitment from the developed countries 
to tailor their support to developing countries to the latter's 
needs. Such a commitment would go a long way towards making health 
for all a reality by the year 2000. 

Dr Adhyatma explained that the "integration" of the family 
health package in Indonesia meant the integration of activities 
related to family planning and health services that were essential 
for the survival of children and the well-being of mothers in 
villages. There were five components of this integrated package: 
family planning activities, immunization services, oral rehydration 
therapy, mother and child care, and nutrition education. The 
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development of these five components would go a long way towards 
reducing infant and child mortality. The 'integrated health post' at 
the village level performed these five activities in Indonesia. WHO 
and agencies such as UNICEF, the World Bank and US AID provided 
assistance to Indonesia in this sphere. 

DR JAYASURIYA (Sri Lanka) mentioned some difficulties which the 
health services in Sri Lanka were facing, particularly as regards 
the management of health services, and finding suitable, motivated 
personnel who were ready to work in this area. There were also 
problems with hospitals at regional and provincial levels. It was 
proposed to evolve a separate cadre of medical administrators. This 
required urgent action and he hoped that WHO would provide support 
in this area. 

DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman, SEA/ACMR) drew attention to page 4 
of the report of the CCPDM highlighting difficulties faced by 
countries in implementing their primary health care programmes when 
ministries and departments of planning, finance, etc., were not 
involved. In this context, a programme of TCDC, involving national 
agencies and lnternational organizations, would go a long way 
towards sensitizing the political leadership of the country. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR, replying to the points raised by the 
Burmese delegate on primary health care, said that, apart from 
supporting case studies and the management of meetings in the 
country, WHO could arrange intercountry meetings some time in 1986. 

Referring to the comments made by the delegate from Mongolia, 
the Regional Director said that while WHO would do its best to 
assist, the Organization hoped that the country could also see its 
way to mobilizing national resources. He had been exploring the 
possibility of securing funds from the Direc tor-General ' 8  

Development Programme for this purpose. 

As regards referral services for primary health care, the 
Regional Director stated that there was a need to orient higher- 
level institutions, which had an important role to play in the 
referral system. 

Health Manpower Development (including health manpower 
development activities in other programmes) (pp.56-88), 
and Public Information and Education for Health (pp.89-93) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN suggested that the chapters on Health Manpower 
Development and Public Information and Education for Health could be 
taken up for discussion together. 
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DR NORBHU (Bhutan) said that, as he had earlier noted in the 
CCPDM meeting, the problem in placements was due to factors other 
than language within the Region insofar as his country was 
concerned. He felt that if, with assistance from the Regional 
Office, a mechanism could be evolved among the receiving countries 
of the Region in this regard, this problem could be overcome. 

DR U LUN WAI (Burma) said that in his country, the training of 
graduates and post-graduates was the responsibility of the 
Department of Medical Education, while the Department of Health had 
the responsibility for the training of several categories of 
paramedicals. Since both departments came under the Ministry of 
Health, coordination was close. There was a lack of trained nurses 
and technicians in the health field. The curricula of all the 
training programmes were being reviewed and new concepts were being 
introduced in the areas of educational technology, management, and 
health manpower and continuing education. The Government was 
preparing a comprehensive health manpower development plan; the 
guidelines had been evolved with the collaboration of WHO, as well 
as with help from DANIDA. It was expected that the plan would be 
formulated in about 18 months. 

DR ABDULM (Maldives) said that, considering the vital 
importance of health manpower development, his country had 
incorporated a health manpower plan into its health plan. Even 
though health manpower production had been consistent with the 
targets laid down in the health plan, the country's geographic 
nature came in the way of optimum utilization of facilities for 
training health and allied workers, particularly in the higher 
categories. A career development plan for the health workers, when 
finalized, would provide more incentives in order to prevent 
attrition. He noted with satisfaction WHO'S generous support in the 
training of various levels of health professionals and paramedicals, 
as well as help received from bilateral agencies and friendly 
countries. Referring to TCDC, he said that his Government was very 
grateful to India for its help in the training of health 
professionals through fellowships, which proved a valuable adjunct 
to the training activities in his country. 

DR JAYASURIYA (Sri Lanka) said that the Post-Graduate Institute 
of Medicine in his country had been reorganized to suit the present 
needs in the training of health professionals. WHO'S support in 
training in public health was very much appreciated. Sri Lanka faced 
problems regarding the training of health manpower in the fields of 
radiotherapy, radiology and pathology. It would be helpful if 
fellowships in these fields were arranged by WHO either within the 
Region or outside. Post-basic nursing education also needed to be 
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stepped up to cater to the needs of the referral system within the 
framework of primary health care. 

DR SUNITI ACHARYA (Nepal) said that in Nepal middle-level 
categories of health manpower were being trained through the 
Institute of Medicine and the lower level categories through the 
Ministry of Health. The curriculum was competency-based and there 
was integration of basic science with clinical medicine, with a 
component of community medicine which included all aspects of 
primary health care. A generalist training programme and a 
post-graduate training programme in anaesthesia had been introduced. 
Deployment of trained health manpower in rural areas posed a 
problem, with most of the trained manpower, despite heing provided 
with usual incentives, preferring to work in the urban areas. Two 
health manpower planning exercises had been carried out jointly by 
the Institute of Medicine and the Ministry of Health, and another 
was being organized under the Seventh Five-Year Plan. These were 
needed to tailor the health manpower production to suit the needs of 
health services. Referring to health manpower development research, 
she said that a performance study of health workers had been 
completed and that the report would be available soon. The training 
of teachers had been proceeding according to plan. A steering 
committee for the production of health planning materials had been 
formed, including, as members, the Director-General of HeaIth 
Services, all the project chiefs, the chiefs of epidemiology and 
nursing, as well as professors from the Institute of Medicine. An 
inventory of all health manpower planning materials available in 
Nepal had been prepared, and the priority areas for the production 
of new materials had been identified by a workshop. 

PROFESSOR H.J. WALTON, President of the World Federation for 
Medical Education, briefly outlined the major strategies of his 
Federation towards the improvement of medical education. His 
Federation was preparing to investigate the role of medical doctors 
in all countries of the world in relation to medical education. He 
requested cooperation from the countries of the Region in this 
respect. A world conference would be organized in 1988 in Edinburgh 
at which representatives from the medical profession would discuss 
the competence of modem doctors and the question of giving medical 
practitioners a broader education. Prior to the world conference, 
national conferences would be held in all the countries of the WHO 
regions, as well as regional conferences in the six regions. 
Zntercountry conferences would obviate the need for national 
conferences in some cases. Since health was recognized as being 
international and indivisible, a global concept of medical education 
was the present need. 
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DR RASHID (Bangladesh) stressed the importance of health 
manpower development in the health-for-all strategy. He said that 
every citizen who was socially motivated and technically competent 
had the potential to be trained as a primary health care worker. In 
addition to the training of medical and paramedical manpower, a 
managerial process for health manpower development needed to be 
established in Bangladesh. In view of financial constraints, 
training within the Region was preferable to training in other 
countries outside the Region. WHO should therefore evolve a 
mechanism to train more people within the Region by developing and 
supporting training institutions in the Region. He also suggested 
that WHO should encourage in-country fellowships as this was 
cost-effective. 

Speaking about the fellowships utilization reflected in the 
Regional Director's Report, DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) noted that a 
greater percentage of fellowships had been granted for study within 
the Region. Referring to the low rate of feedback regarding 
fellowships from the countries, he said that it was not possible to 
make a comprehensive evaluation of the fellowships programe if the 
feedback from the fellows and the countries was not made available 
to SEARO. It would be advisable that each country make its own 
assessment of the fellowships utilized; the Regional Office could 
then consolidate these assessments into an overall report for the 
whole Region. Mongolia had its own mechanism for the evaluation of 
all kinds of fellowships, including those of WHO. 

Stressing the importance of health education for achieving 
health for all, MS HUSNA RAZEE (Maldives) said that a health 
education workshop had been held in her country in 1982, as a result 
of which a Health Awareness Committee had been set up consisting of 
senior politicians with the Minister of Health as the chairman. A 
Health Education Unit had also been established at the Allied Health 
Services Training Centre in 1984 for creating health awareness among 
the public, using audio-visual aids. She said that the radio was 
frequently used as a medium for broadcasting health education 
programmes, since it was accessible to all people. However, there 
was a need to train existing health personnel in improving 
communication skills. Constant motivation, persuasion, reinforcement 
and follorup were essential in order for health education to be 
effective. In Maldives, owing to the lack of the necessary 
infrastructure, the evaluation of health education programmes left 
much to be desired, for which she solicited WHO assistance by way of 
finances and expertise. 

Ms Razee said that the best investment in health education lay 
in children. Being more susceptible to change, properly educated 
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children could create a new generation of people with appropriate 
health awareness. In order to include health education in the school 
curriculum, intersectoral collaboration was called for. Referring to 
the CCPDM report, she said that a mechanism should be established 
for the exchange of health information and education materials among 
the countries of the Region. 

MR KWON SUNG YON (DPR Korea) said that, during the past year, 
greater attention had been paid to the training of medical workers 
in his country. New medical colleges had been established and 
existing medical schools and universities strengthened. Towards this 
end, the Government had set up branches of the Pyongyang 
Post-graduate Medical College in the provinces. Thus it had become 
possible to provide continuing education to doctors and 
pharmacologists in the medical service. 

DR DIXIT (Nepal) said that the main reason for the slow 
utilization of fellowship allocations was the long delay in making 
nominations at the country level or delays in their placement 
because of the ineligibility of the candidates. The lack of 
knowledge of the English language would not be a major constraint if 
arrangements were made to award fellowships within the Region. 
Stressing the importance of full utilization of fellowahip 
allocations for training health manpower, he said that countries 
should be kept informed on the specific requirements of the training 
institutions so that the eligibility of candidates could be properly 
assessed prior to nomination by the countries. 

DR PRICHA (Thailand) requested WHO support for the health 
services and health manpower research programmes being undertaken in 
his country. Speaking of public information, he noted that community 
participation was an essential prerequisite of primary health care 
programmes, and said that public information networks and programmes 
on education for health within the countries should be encouraged. 

DR BROTOWASISTO (Indonesia) said that health manpower 
development was given a very high priority in Indonesia. A 
Coordinating Board consisting of senior government officials had 
been established recently under the chairmanship of the Secretary- 
General, Ministry of Health. This board held monthly review meetings 
to improve integration and coordination. In order to alleviate the 
shortage of trained health manpower, it was planned to train 120 000 
health personnel between 1984 and 1989, 60 per cent of whom would be 
nurses. More than 100 new nursing schools would be established and 
the existing ones re-oriented and expanded. These programmes were 
being funded with assistance from the Asian Development Bank and the 
World Bank. 
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Speaking on the importance of health information, he said that 
the computerization of information related to health was under way 
in Indonesia for which assistance from US AID had been obtained. A 
data centre had been established a year ago. 

It was hoped that the recently introduced financial incentives 
would facilitate the placement of physicians and nurses. 

Referring to the implementation of fellowships in his country. 
he said that there was a clear need for greater utilization of 
intra-country fellowships. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) said that in Maldives, community health 
workers (CHWs) were promoting child health, immunization and 
providing basic health services in controlling communicable 
diseases. CAWS had no formal education but were effective and useful 
in delivering health services. People with higher basic education 
tended to be attracted to sectors other than health, while 
paramedics were being pushed out of their jobs by more qualified 
staff. He sought WHO'S support in solving this problem. 

DR BISHT (India) said that education for health personnel in 
India consisted mainly of two types: (a) education offered by 
universities leading to degrees/diplomas, and (b) education at 
institutions offering training and imparting skills in specific 
fields without awarding any degree or diploma. He assured the 
delegates that all possible cooperation would be extended to the 
other countries in the Region for education and training facilities 
for health manpower development. India had already offered this 
assistance through the TCDC mechanism. 

DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman, SEA/ACHR) considered that 
information and education for health were most important for the 
implementation of primary health care. Innovations in the use of 
media could effectively help in achieving this objective. Whereas 
the hardware for communication media was abundantly available, the 
development of appropriate software was lagging behind. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that the first group of issues 
raised by the delegates related to specific components of programme 
implementation, and he suggested that they might wish to take 
advantage of discussing these with the Regional Office staff 
concerned directly to sort out the issues expeditiously. 

The second group of issues related to the conceptual aspect of 
health manpower development. Here the main problem was weak 
coordination between the producer and the user of manpower. Health 
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services management and development required support in respect of 
manpower information, planning, utilization, and continuing 
education, one leading to the other. In many countries, these 
aspects were dealt with by different departments or ministries. 
Coordination of the activities was important, and this depended on 
the country's policy and organization. Although coordination was 
country-specific, WHO support could be utilized whenever suitable. 
As for WHO, health services and health manpower development had been 
amalgamated under the Division of Health Systems Infrastructure. He 
thought that it would be possible for WHO to collaborate with Member 
Countries through this Division in supporting workshops, sending 
consultants or inviting local experts to visit other countries to 
observe the functioning of primary health care mechanisms. 

The problems associated with the fellowships programme were not 
confined to the South-East Asia Region but were of a global nature. 
Even the World Health Assembly had noted that the programme was not 
being implemented optimally. The implementation of the programme 
involved several steps, such as laying down the terms of reference 
of the fellowship, obtaining application forms and processing the 
placement. Occasionally, there were constraints of a budgetary 
nature, or those due to a stipulation that a fellow be placed in a 
particular institution - there were even problems arising as a 
result of incomplete information being given in the application 
form. Application forms were filled in even when the selection 
criteria of the receiving institutions were not known. Then the 
question of the arrangements to be made in the recipient countries 
arose. Then there was the question of language proficiency. For 
placements in the United Kingdom and United States, English language 
proficiency was important. Even people who had earlier studied in 
the United Kingdom were expected to be tested for language 
proficiency. Countries such as the Philippines and Japan were now 
asking candidates to pass an English language proficiency test. As 
Dr Bisht had pointed out, training without the award of a 
degreeldiploma did not impose great difficulties on candidates, 
particularly those from the nursing profession. Thanks to 
governments such as the Government of India, attempts were being 
made to admit nurses from other countries in courses in countries 
like India, while observing flexibility in basic educational 
requirements. In order to strengthen the organization of the 
fellowships programme, two meetings of national fellowships officers 
had been held in the past ten years. The WHO regional fellowships 
officers also met periodically in order to learn from the practices 
of other WHO regions. Moreover, the Regional Office Fellowships 
Officer visited SEAR countries, whenever needed, to discuss 
fellowships-related problems. 
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The Regional Director felt that the evaluation of the training 
programe suggested by Dr Jadamba could be carried out by the 
national government itself using the guidelines produced by WHO. As 
regards the regionalizatlon of training facilities, the Regional 
Director preferred not to adopt a rigid rule; facilities available 
in Europe or USA could be considered if they served the specific 
purpose better. He encouraged the concept of in-country fellowships 
practised for many years in Indonesia, India and Thailand. He 
considered this an innovative approach, inasmuch as more personnel 
could be trained within the limited budget available. He suggested 
that questions on specific issues raised by the delegates could be 
discussed directly with the officers concerned in the Regional 
Off ice. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then invited Dr Prawase Wasi, Chairman, 
South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research (sEAIAcMR), 
to present the subject of research promotion and development. 

DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman, SEAIACMR) described the activity and 
mechanisms of research promotion and development, including the type 
of coordination that existed between the global and the regional 
advisory committees on medical research. Tracing the origin of the 
South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Medical Research (SEAIACMR), 
he said that scientists of this region had identified priority areas 
that called for support through research activities. These included 
nutrition, noncommunicable diseases, the expanded programme on 
immunization, maternal and child health and other important health 
areas. Since the Alma-Ata Declaration on primary health care, the 
SEAIACMR had adapted its approach towards the attainment of the goal 
of health for all by the year 2000, and focused its attention on 
health services research. 

Dr Prawase drew the attention of the delegates to two important 
publications issued by the WHO Regional Office: (1) The Concept of 
Health Services Research, and (2) Research Needs for Health for All 
by the Year 2000 (SEAR0 Technical Publications series Nos.1 and 2). 

In view of the importance being attached by the Regional Office 
to the development of health services research in the countries, Dr 
Prawase enumerated a number of important steps the countries should 
take to promote health services research (HSR). The involvement of 
policy-makers and administrators was absolutely essential in the 
conduct of health services research activities. The training of 
health services research manpower vas another priority area for 
urgent action. 
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He referred to some important topics that had been dealt with 
the SEAfACMR meetings, namely, an evaluation mechanism for primary 
health care and the spiritual dimension of health. 

Dr Prawase stated that other subjects, including acute 
respiratory infections, the expanded programme on immunization, 
diarrhoea1 diseases, and maternal and child health, would be covered 
under the health services research programme. The report on HSR 
strategies for health for all by the year 2000 was being prepared by 
the Global ACMR and countries could conveniently use this document 
with a view to designing their own health services research 
strategies towards health for all. He highlighted the importance and 
value of technology transfer, strategies for institutional 
strengthening, and health economics research. He suggested that the 
inclusion of HSR as a subject in the curricula of medical atudents 
would be extremely useful. 

He stated that research led to wisdom and wisdom to 
development. "Learning by doing" alone might be misleading. Learning 
by doing should be with wisdom. Without wisdom health for all could 
not be achieved. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR, commending Dr Prawase's presenta tlon, 
stressed that research was an important element in the strategy for 
attaining health for all by the year 2000. He urged the countries of 
the Region to intensify their research activities, particularly 
those relevant to the social goal of health for all. 

2. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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In the absence of the Chairperson, the VICE-CHAIRMAN was in the 
chair. 

1. Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 
(item 9)(conttd) 

General health protection and promotion (pp.103-116) 

DR REGMI (Nepal) thanked UNICEF, WHO and the Government of Italy for 
their generous support to his country's nutrition programme. Health 
personnel and administrative workers had been trained and the 
WHO/UNICEF Joint Nutrition Support Programme had been very helpful 
in this respect. Nepal, in common with other neighbouring countries, 
also faced the problems of goitre and iodine deficiency. Turning to 
dental health, Dr Regmi thanked WHO for assigning a consultant to 
strengthen this programme. The consultant had conducted surveys and 
had trained primary health workers and doctors. A seminar had been 
organized in Kathmandu in regard to accidents and injury prevention, 
and he suggested that WHO should assist in establishing an accident 
prevention centre in Kathmandu. 

DR SUNITI ACHARYA (Nepal) said that iodine-deficiency disorders 
(IDD) constituted a major public health problem apart from the 
cosmetic problem in Nepal, particularly in the hilly areas. This 
problem was being tackled through the iodization of salt and through 
infection programmes. Nepal was also implementing an iodized oil 
programme in 23 districts with UNICEF support, and in 5 districts 
through US AID support. So far about 2 million people had been 
injected with iodized oil. A comprehensive study was being conducted 
with UNICEF support, including prevalence, evaluation and impact 
assessment. She congratulated the Regional Director on the two 
publications brought out by the Regional Office on IDD. These, she 
hoped, would be very useful in this region as well as in others. 

DR BISHT (India) said that IDD was a priority issue in India 
since there was hardly any state which did not have this problem. It 
was, in fact, not a medical problem but an industrial and political 
problem, because it was a question of producing enough iodated salt 
and because there must be a strong political will to implement 
iodated salt distribution. India had recognized that the problem of 
iodine-deficiency disorders could be best tackled by the universal 
use of iodizef! salt. A survey ,lad indicated that 30 per cent of the 
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children in New Delhi itself were suffering from iodine-deficiency 
disorders to some degree. He felt that injection was not an 
alternative but that it could be additional to the universal use of 
iodated salt in areas where the problem was severe. The emphasis 
should be on prevention, through political decisions, in order not 
to dissipate scarce resources. 

DR BROTOWASISTO (Indonesia) said that Indonesia was focusing on 
major nutritional problems, such as protein-energy malnutrition. 
iron-deficiency anaemia, endemic goitre and vitamin A deficiency. 
Activities at the grassroots were being carried out through family 
nutrition improvement activities at the family level. "Weighing 
posts" were available in many villages and served as a means of 
educating people in improving nutrition at family level. Recent 
surveys in Indonesia had indicated at improvement in the nutritional 
status of the population in some places; the number of cases of 
goitre and Vitamin A deficiency was decreasing. From 1986 onwards, 
Indonesia would receive assistance from the World Bank to strengthen 
nutritional surveillance and to expand activities related to 
improvement of nutrition at the family level. New nutrition schools 
would also be established with the assistance of the International 
Bank for Reconstruction and Development. A study was now under way 
to evaluate the impact of vitamin A supplements in reducing 
morbidity and mortality among children under five years of age. 

Indonesia was also trying to develop a growth chart for 
pregnant mothers aimed at identifying risk factors during pregnancy. 
If such charts could be developed and used by the mothers, the rates 
of low birthweight babies and maternal deaths might be reduced, 
leading in turn to a reduction in the infant mortality rate. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) said that a nutrition programme had been 
initiated with the assistance of WllO and was in operation in the 
southern atolls of his country. Baseline data had been obtained on 
the nutritional status of children and also on the distribution of 
food. A national growth chart had been prepared and distributed by 
means of mobile vans; about 30 per cent of the population now had 
access to these cards. Efforts were also under way to develop 
weaning foods locally and to educate mothers on the importance of 
balanced food and utilizing locally made weaning foods. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) said that countries of the Region were 
becoming increasingly aware of the problem of malnutrition, although 
not much had been done in the past on account of their preoccupation 
with other health problems. He referred to the report of the CCPDM, 
which had suggested that Member Countries share with others their 
experiences in iodized salt distribution. Bhutan had initiated such 
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a programme with due attention being paid to the need for monitoring 
iodine consumption. Bhutan was also training different categories of 
personnel at various levels to monitor iodine levels. An evaluation 
of the outcome of this programme would be carried out in about a 
year, and his country would be happy to share its experiences with 
other countries of the Region. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) said that maternal and child health had 
been integrated with primary health care at various administrative 
levels in Bangladesh. Clearly, high birth rates led to high 
malnutrition, which, in turn, led to high child mortality. A study 
carried out in Bangladesh in 1979-1981 had shown that 50 per cent of 
children were suffering from varying degrees of malnutrition. Apart 
from iodine deficiency, vitamin A deficiency was a public health 
problem in Bangladesh. WHO and UNICEF were assisting the country in 
this regard and providing support to the Institute of Public Health 
Nutrition. A national nutrition policy had been adopted in 
Bangladesh and legislation enacted to ensure the iodization of 
common salt. It was hoped to overcome these deficiencies by the end 
of this century. 

DR MANOHAR KESWANI (International Society for Burn Injuries) 
noted that WHO had recognized the need for a policy on the 
prevention of accidents, including industrial and domestic 
accidents, and the care of accident victims, including industrial 
and domestic accidents. Burns were suffered in about 80 per cent of 
all accidents, and women and children constituted about 75 per cent 
of the victims. None of the countries in the Region had accurate 
data regarding the number of burn accidents. He was glad that WHO 
had taken a lead in this matter and had initiated an epidemiological 
study of burn accidents in India. The use of the mass media to 
promote the prevention of accidents was the most economical and 
effective way of tackling this problem, being both cheap and likely 
to yield long-term results. He made a plea for the conservation of 
scarce resources and the allocation of funds for preventive and 
educational programmes rather than for sophisticated facilities. In 
support of this conclusion, he cited a study in Bombay which had 
shown that 90 per cent of burns victims had less than 40 per cent of 
their bodies burnt and could be easily treated through simple 
facilities. 

Replying to the various points raised, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR 
said that the Organization was emphasizing integrated nutrition 
programmes in countries of the Region and that this constituted one 
of the most important intersectoral programmes. The Regional 
Committee meeting in Dhaka in 1982 had given a mandate to WHO in 
respect of goitre control, and the Regional Office had been 
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collecting the required baseline information, besides having 
programmes in all countries of the Region. A series of joint 
WHC-UNICEF meetings had been held in March 1985 and the two 
organizations had been working together closely in this field. The 
two documents referred to by Dr Acharya presented the WHO regional 
programme and could be made use of at the country level by 
operational officers developing programmes. Vitamin A deficiency was 
found in seven countries of the Region in various degrees. Vitamin 
A, which had hitherto been known for anti-infection action, was now 
also credited with reducing mortality from acute respiratory 
infections. WHO was to participate in an international meeting to be 
held at the National Institute of Nutrition, Hyderabad (India) to 
look into the vitamin A programme. 

Protection and promotion of health of 
specific population groups (pp.116-128) 

DR ABDULJAH (Maldives) informed the Committee about the innovative 
MCH programme in his country, which was based on community 
participation. Four ward development committees had been set up in 
Male and had already provided considerable assistance in organizing 
immunization campaigns. Under this programme, each ward was to be 
provided with the necessary space for the construction of MCH 
centres. These were to be set up with Government assistance to some 
extent, although they were primarily to be financed from the 
community's resources. Women's committees had evinced interest in 
and pledged support to this programme, and these committees would be 
involved in all stages of implementation. Some retired nurses living 
in these wards were to be recruited, provided with training and 
utilized for running these centres. A small fee received from 
patients coming to general clinics would generate the funds required 
to run these community-based MCH centres, and the Central Hospital 
in Male would provide doctors. A job description for these nurses 
had been evolved. It was proposed to subdivide each ward into 
sections; the nurse assigned to a particular ward would be 
responsible for the health of pregnant and lactating mothers in her 
area, as well as that of children below three years of age. The nurse 
would visit a certain number of households per day and also fix 
appointments for mothers and children to be examined by a physician. 
The money generated from the general clinics would also provide some 
stipends for these nurses. The results of this trial so far had been 
encouraging and he hoped that the system would prove successful. 
External agencies were also evincing interest in the programme. 

DR SUNITI ACHARYA (Nepal), referring to the family planning 
programme in Nepal, said that it was now being increasingly realized 
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that population and family planning programmes could not succeed 
without an emphasis on maternal and child health. Bilateral and 
multilateral agencies were also shifting their emphasis to maternal 
and child health. Nepal had formulated a national MCH strategy, with 
the aim of utilizing its scarce resources optimally by according 
priority to areas that could directly lead to a reduction in infant 
mortality and improvement of child survival rates. The priority 
areas identified included immunization, nutrition, oral rehydration, 
child spacing, basic and perinatal care, and acute respiratory 
infections. The programmes were being implemented involving various 
agencies and nongovernmental organizations and as an integral part 
of the primary health care system. This area needed much more 
support and emphasis than was being accorded to it at present. 

DR DAMRONG (Thailand) said that in Thailand people older than 
60 years of age were considered elderly, and such persons 
constituted a significant percentage of the total population. 
Voluntary committees and institutions were actively involved in the 
health care of the elderly, through community participation. 
Buddhist monks also played a vital role in programmes for the health 
care of the elderly. 

DR JAYASURIYA (Sri Lanka) mentioned that, in Sri Lanka, a 
separate ministry existed to look after women's affairs. Discussions 
on the subject were thus held at the cabinet level. This Ministry 
dealt with matters regarding improvements in the status of women and 
discrimination against women in administrative and legislative 
matters. He said that in Sri Lanka there was no discrimination 
against women relating to entry into universities and government 
service, and that a new legislation now under consideration would 
increase the period of maternity leave from six weeks to three 
months. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) said that, in his country, specialized 
hospitals and clinics had been established in industrial areas, and 
outdoor facilities in tea gardens and jute-growing areas, to look 
after the health of working people. A National Committee for 
Geriatrics had also been set up. A WHO consultant had evaluated the 
health of the elderly programme in his country. As regards women, 
health and development, he observed that Bangladesh had a Ministry 
for Women's Affairs which was headed by a female minister. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) said that in Mongolia, workers' health 
was looked after by three different institutions: the State Sanitary 
Epidemiological Inspectorate, the Institute of Hygiene, Epidemiology 
and Microbiology, and the Department of Health. The working 
conditions of workers were looked after by trade unions. The 
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Government ensured that adequate facilities existed in the factories 
to cater to workers' health. Any new proposal for setting up a 
factory or project had to be approved by the Institute of Hygiene, 
Epidemiology and Microbiology, before it could be approved by the 
Government. This was necessary to ensure that the prescribed 
standards and norms to protect the workers' health were observed 
before a new factory or project was set up. 

MRS CHANDRA KALA KIRAN (Nepal) said that, in her country, the 
Social Services National Coordination Council had the responsibility 
for women's affairs. This body was chaired by Her Majesty the Queen 
of Nepal. The Nepal Women's Organization provided services to women 
and was a link between the local community and the Government. 
However, women generally lacked education, and this led to their low 
status in the community. In order to improve the status of women, 
income-generating activities for women, integrated with adult 
education, had been included in the Seventh Five-Year Plan. At the 
panchayat level, only women were recruited as family planning health 
workers. This encouraged village women to enrol at the adult 
education classes for elementary education. Additional inputs 
related to MCH aspects were introduced into the training of 
traditional birth attendants. In the Planning Division, the various 
aspects of women's affairs were looked after by a special cell. 
Day-care centres at hospitals and bal mandirs at industrial areas 
were also available to look after the children of working mothers. 

DR BISHT (India) said that, for the purpose of health care 
delivery, the population should not be divided into different 
groups. In the long run, this would have a counter-effect on the 
integrated health approach, and his country had adopted a cautious 
attitude in this regard. The endeavour should be to ensure total 
health delivery through primary health care to the whole population 
as a composite group rather than as isolated segments. He cautioned 
that this type of fragmented approach should not be exaggerated and 
that energies should be harnessed into an integrated health approach. 

Protection and Promotion of Mental Health 
Promotion of Environmental Health (pp.128-144) 

MS HUSNA RAZEE (Maldives) noted that sanitation was a critical area 
and called for socially and technically viable solutions, 
particularly in countries such as Maldives which faced special 
problems because of their unique situation from the point of geology 
and hydrology. She believed that social resistance to hygienic 
measures would eventually be overcome through the constant education 
of the people. She gave the example of the use of the ash toilet for 
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defecation as a viable, appropriate technology. However, there were 
two problems; social acceptance, and the avaflabilfty of sufficient 
firewood, which was already in short supply in Maldives. She sought 
WHO assistance in finding a viable solution to the sanitation 
problems prevailing in Maldives. 

DR PRICHA (Thailand) said that in Thailand voluntary health 
workers in the cornunity had been trained to screen, investigate 
and, wherever necessary, render aid to mental health patients, as 
well as to follow up and report on them to the health centres. 
During the next health plan period, it was proposed to extend the 
mental health programme through the primary health care approach to 
the whole of the country. 

DR V. VIRMANI (World Federation of Neurology) said that the 
majority of people were unaware that epilepsy was curable and that, 
indeed, many physicians were unable to identify the disease. To this 
end, her Federation had organized several seminars in different 
countries on the diagnosis and treatment of epilepsy. She urged WHO 
to sponsor such seminars and workshops so that more people could 
benefit from the expertise of neurologists. 

Referring to the recent chemical disaster at Bhopal, DR BISHT 
(India) said that, with increasing industrialization, safety 
measures assumed greater importance. The role of health authorities 
in the control of environmental health hazards needed to be clearly 
identified and promoted. He mentioned that several environmental 
health problems were encountered in development activity along the 
banks of major rivers such as the Ganges. The problems arising 
related not merely to water pollution, but to a range of health 
parameters affected by proximity to rivers. His country had embarked 
on a clean-up of the Gangea river for which considerable sums of 
money were being allocated. A study of health problems directly 
related to river pollution had been undertaken, and this was 
expected to generate data that would be useful not only to India but 
also to other countries. 

On the subject of food safety, Dr Bisht said that food 
additives, particularly dyes, were responsible for the rising 
incidence of malignancies, particularly in children, and measures 
needed to be taken to control the use of such synthetic dyes. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) stated that 29 per cent of the urban 
population and 43 per cent of the rural population in Bangladesh had 
been provided with safe drinking water. UNICEF was helping the 
countries in sinking tubewells and building low-cost latrines and 
efforts were under way to train users in their maintenance. He 
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suggested that legislation needed to be enacted to control 
environmental pollution resulting from exhaust fumes emitted by 
transport vehicles, for which WHO could recommend guidelines. 

Diagnostic. Therapeutic and Rehabilitative Technology 
(pp.144-157) 

DR VIRMANI (World Federation of Neurology) stated that, although 
drugs for the treatment of epilepsy were cheap, they were not easily 
available even in cities. Since continuity in taking the drug in 
adequate dosage was vital for proper treatment, some provision for 
ensuring their uninterrupted supply at the grassroot level, ideally 
at subsidized rates, was called for. She stressed the role of 
rehabilitation in overcoming neurological disabilities and sought 
WHO'S support in evolving methods for improving rehabilitative care. 

Health Science and Technology. Disease Prevention and Control 
(pp.161-243) 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR proposed that item 19 of the agenda be taken 
up together with section 13.1 of the Annual Report, since the former 
was also a report on the implementation of the immunization 
programme in the Region. Speaking of immunization as a priority 
item, he noted that UNICEF was collaborating with WHO in this field. 
The United Nations Secretary-General had urged all Heads of States 
and Governments to commemorate the fortieth anniversary of the 
United Nations through the immunization of children. The subject was 
also expected to be discussed at the next World Health Assembly in 
1986. 

DR BOONSONG (Thailand) pointed out some inaccuracies in the 
immunization figures for Thailand shown in Table 11 of the Annual 
Report. The Regional Director explained that there could be minor 
variations in data due to differences in the cut-off date. The 
updated figures cited by Dr Boonsong were noted. 

DR DIXIT (Nepal) said that malaria continued to be one of the 
major health problems in Nepal. The acute shortage of drugs and 
insecticides, drug-resistant P. falciparum and vector resistance to 
DDT were the main difficulties experienced in the control of 
malaria. Since insecticide coverage was inadequate, the emphasis had 
shifted to community participation and environmental management in 
combating the disease. Economic constraints came in the way of 
effective management of malaria through the distribution of 
antimalarials. The Government was seeking the support of various 
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bilateral and international agencies in the form of drugs and 
finances for the control of malaria in his country. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) said that, with the increasing resistance of 
parasites and mosquitoes to drugs and insecticides respectively, the 
production of these items had diminished, and this was a cause for 
concern. Fresh outbreaks of malaria had been reported from the 
southern districts of Nepal. He advocated vigilance against cases of 
kala-azar too. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) said that in Mongolia the EPI target 
diseases were completely under control. At the request of the 
Government, WHO had assisted in an in-depth EPIICDDIARI review in 
August-September 1985 in Ulan Bator and four other aimaks using the 
30-cluster methodology developed by WHO. Based on the recommendations 
of the review team, a plan of action had been prepared. Survey 
results indicated that 80 per cent of infants had received EPI 
vaccines. The team had identified vaccine storage and handling and 
cold-chain facilities at the somon level as the main problem areas. 
It had recommended that the youngest age of immunization against 
measles should be reduced from 13 months to 9 months of age. BCG 
vaccination should be given between 0-12 months of age. WHO EPIICDD 
questionnaires, suitably adapted for Mongolia, had been used. He 
thanked the Regional Office for the support given and hoped that, 
with such support from WHO, the goal of health for all by 2000 could 
be achieved. 

The second issue concerned the quantification of targets for 
some of the EPI target diseases. The Regional EPI Managers 
Consultative Meeting held in April-May 1985 had recommended targets 
to be set to reduce neonatal tetanus mortality to less than 1 case 
per 1000 live births and paralytic poliomyelitis morbidity to 5 
cases per 100 000 population by 1990. He hoped that the targets were 
achievable and endorsed the disease-reduction targets for evaluating 
the impact of EPI in respect of these two diseases. 

DR U TIN U (Burma) observed that, although monitoring immuni- 
zation coverage against target diseases was important, evaluating 
the impact on the diseases was more important and deserved further 
study. 

DR BROTOWASISTO (Indonesia) said that although the coverage and 
accessibility to immunization were very high in his country, the 
utilization of the programme by the people was very low. Immunization 
as a preventive measure did not attract many people and therefore it 
had been integrated into programmes such as MCH and nutrition. He 
felt that motivation was necessary for the success of the programme. 
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DR RASHID (Bangladesh) said that the immunization programme in 
his country had been launched in 1979 but that not much progress had 
been achieved owing to administrative constraints. A national 
cold-chain engineer was being appointed by reprogramming the country 
budget subject to approval by SEARO. The country was already 
producing TT and DT vaccines. Women of child-bearing age and 
pregnant women had been immunized against tetanus. The figures of 
immunization shown in the Annual Report might look small but these 
had to be seen in the context of the huge population of the country. 
The country was working against all odds to augment the immunization 
activity, with WHO and UNICEF assistance. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) supplemented the viewpoints of the 
representatives of Mongolia and Burma. It was more important to 
measure the impact than count the number of vaccinations. He 
considered that case reduction should be set as the criterion for 
assessing the programme. 

DR U TIN MYINT (Burma) said that the immunization programme was 
one of the activities geared towards the control of communicable 
diseases. In Burma, EPI had been synchronized with the People's 
Health Plan, with the intention of completing it by 1986. However, 
owing to shortages of electricity and cold-chain facilities, the 
target now seemed difficult to achieve. An effort was, however, 
being made to solve the problem by the utilization of voluntary 
health workers. In Burma, there were four categories of voluntary 
health workers and all of them worked closely with and enjoyed the 
confidence of the people. 

With regard to malaria control, a new category of health 
worker, viz., the ten-household health worker, had been successfully 
tried in two townships and, at least in one township, malaria cases 
had decreased considerably. With this new category of health worker, 
it would be possible to control the disease in any township within 
24 hours. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) said that measles and tetanus were the 
major diseases to be controlled through immunization in Maldives. 
With the modern cold-chain facilities and high shelf-life of 
vaccines, the problem was more of management than technology for 
delivering vaccines to the scattered populations. Considerable 
success had been achieved by integrating immunization into the 
package of services delivered through the mobile teams. All children 
of school-going age had been vaccinated in two regions covering a 
population of 60 000. There had been 100 per cent coverage in BCG, 
DPT (1st dose), polio (1st dose) and measles. Ninety per cent of the 
women of child-bearing age had been vaccinated against tetanus. 
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Vector-borne disease control had also been integrated into the 
mobile team services. There had been no case of malaria reported in 
the past year, as confirmed by careful case-finding and screening of 
blood slides collected by family health workers. 

In a written presentation, DR SUNITI ACHARYA (Nepal) said that 
in Nepal, EPI services had reached 60 out of the total of 
seventy-five districts. This meant that the basic operational 
infrastructure for the delivery of EPI services bad been set up. All 
EPI vaccines, including measles vaccine, were given. Though every 
effort was being made to maintain the cold-chain, the country's 
topography and its varied climatic conditions continued to pose a 
great challenge in this regard. 

Recently three solar refrigerators had been installed on an 
experimental basis - one in a hilly district and the other two in 
plains districts. A study on cold-chain monitoring was in progress. 

There was increasing interest in EPI among nongovernmental 
organizations, and the Government was encouraging their 
participation under the national EPI policy. Steps were being taken 
to secure increasing community participation through the involvement 
of panchaysts at the village level. 

The information, education and communication (IEC) component 
was being strengthened by utilizing the mass media, and group 
educational activities for community and panchayat cadres were being 
planned. There was, of course, a resource gap, and Nepal would like 
WHO support for these activities. 

As regards universal immunization by 1990, the Government felt 
that this was not possible unless accelerated activities were 
implemented to increase the coverage. Such activities needed extra 
resources in terms of human as well as financial and logistic 
support. This year Nepal was launching the accelerated intensified 
programme in one district in each of the 4 regions, and it was hoped 
that this experience would be very useful for its expansion as a 
regular programme. Every effort was being made to integrate and 
sustain these gains through the primary health services and the 
health post system. 

Regarding EPI reviews, an international review had been carried 
out in 1980. A second such review was to be carried out in December 
1985. The technical help, consultancy services and financial 
resources provided by WHO were very much appreciated. 
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The REGIONAL DIRECTOR felt that the representatives might give 
more attention to EPI so as to ensure greater participation in the 
discussions at the Executive Board and the World Health Assembly. He 
agreed with the principle of evaluation by impact and not by the 
number of vaccinations only. Unless operational evaluation reached a 
satisfactory level, the impact could not be perceived. He also 
stressed the need for health infrastructure support through health 
information. With regard to kala-azar, the interest of Bangladesh, 
India and Nepal had been noted. He said that, with UNDP assistance, 
a ~roject was being developed to assess the leishmaniasis problem in 
these three countries at the initial stage. 

Malaria was a serious problem and required concerted measures 
by all countries. With the increasing resistance of parasites and 
mosquitoes and with shortages of manpower and money, the possibility 
of large outbreaks in the Region could not be ruled out. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then invited discussion on sub-sections 13.6 
to 13.13 (pp.205-235) of the Annual Report. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) said that, although the mortality rate 
due to diarrhoea1 diseases had been reduced in Indonesia, the 
incidence was still high as a result of poor environmental 
sanitation. This would be controlled soon. With regard to acute 
respiratory infections (ARI), a small pilot project had been 
started. Through this project it was hoped to prove that the infant 
mortality rate due to ARI could be reduced by the use of simple and 
appropriate technology. However, funds were needed for this 
programme, as drugs were expensive. The prevalence of tuberculosis 
was not evenly distributed in the country. The treatment of cases 
involved a combination of expensive drugs. A higher cure rate was 
found using rifampicin for short periods compared with the use of a 
combination of drugs over long periods, although the former was 
expensive. His Government wished to collaborate with nongovernmental 
organizations in pooling community funds for this programme. Leprosy 
was not considered a high priority disease in Indonesia and 
voluntary agencies had been invited to work for its control in most 
parts of the country. 

The control of rabies was a cross-sectoral problem, as the 
control of dogs was the responsibility of the Ministry of 
Agriculture while the treatment of human beings that of the Ministry 
of Health. Coordination between the departments needed strengthening. 
In the field of sexually transmitted diseases, a new disease, viz., 
acquired immune-deficiency syndrome (AIDS), had been threatening to 
appear in Indonesia. Indonesian health authorities were watching the 
situation carefully. Since Indonesia was an open country, the 
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disease couldenter through tourism or other means. He considered 
that stepping up surveillance was important and suggested that the 
Regional Office develop a programme for the surveillance of this 
disease. 

DR U TIN MYINT (Burma) said that there were 700 000 leprosy 
patients in Burma. Of these, about 250 000 were registered for 
treatment and about 90 per cent were under regular treatment. The 
proportion of children among treated cases of leprosy had declined 
from 25 percent ten years ago to less than 5 per cent at present, 
which was a significant achievement in leprosy control. Multidrug 
therapy had been introduced, the evaluation of which showed 
encouraging results despite the problem of dapsone resistance. WHO 
had conducted a trial on the use of BCG against leprosy in Burma. 
His Government would be glad to collaborate in further trials on 
leprosy vaccine. 

DR BISHT (India) stated that a large country such as India 
could not afford the huge expenditure involved in the treatment of 
as many as 10 million tuberculosis patients, considering that the 
treatment of each patient cost about US $50 in terms of drugs alone. 
In view of the financial constraints, it was neceasaFy to change the 
strategy whereby tuberculosis and leprosy patients could be detected 
at an early stage and treated immediately in order to prevent 
transmission. This might reduce the number of cases thereby 
relieving the country of the financial burden. He referred to the 
joint tuberculosie/leprosy control programme in India where 
tuberculosis workers had been trained in leprosy control and 
vice versa. -- 

DR G.P. SEN (World Federation of Public Health Aesociations) 
said that tuberculosis continued to be a major public health problem 
in the countries of this region. There was negligible progress in 
the control of this disease which, according to a study conducted by 
the Indian Public Health Association, was transmitted from man to 
animal. Man was considered to be the source of transmission. He 
suggested that laboratory facilities at the primary health centre 
level should be adopted for case detection in rural areas. There was 
a need for coordination between the Ministries of Health and 
Agriculture to combat this disease. In conclusion, he commended 
WHO's collaboration with the Member Countries in providing training 
in veterinary public health through the award of fellowships. 

Replying to the points raised by various delegates, the 
REGIONAL DIRECTOR stated that the countries had to tackle the 
problem of tuberculosis as well as leprosy despite the high cost 
involved in multidrug therapy. There were a number of voluntary 
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agencies assisting the programmes, and such opportunities should be 
utilized to strengthen the national efforts for achieving the 
control of these diseases. He hoped that the cost of drugs, 
currently so high, would come down in a few years as a result of 
large-scale use leading to increased production. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then invited comments on sub-sections 13.14 
to 13.17. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR drew attention to document SEA/RC38/13 on 
the control of tobacco-related diseases. This was one of the topics 
included in the agenda at the request of the Indian delegation 
during the thirty-seventh session of the Regional Committee. A 
meeting had been held on the subject in July and its report iaaued 
as document SEA/RC38/Inf.5. 

MS HUSNA RAZEE (Maldives) stated that the holding of eye camps 
was the main strategy adopted by her country for the prevention of 
blindness. She expressed her thanks to the Royal Commonwealth 
Society for the Blind and the Japan Shipbuilding Industry Foundation 
for conducting eye camps. She also thanked WHO and the Government of 
India for support in the prevention-of-blindness programme in her 
country and for assisting with a team of Indian doctors and nurses 
in the conduct of eye camps. 

DR BISHT (India), referring to his association with the topic 
of tobacco-related illnesses, said that the report of the Regional 
Workshop on the Control of Tobacco-related Diseases had been 
prepared in consultation with the representatives of the countries 
of this region and it would be in the interest of the countries to 
take actions based on the proposals contained therein. 

DR USHA K. LUTHRA (International Association of Cancer 
Registries) expressed her appreciation of WHO'S assistance in 
establishing a network of cancer registries in the Region. In India, 
this network had helped in the formulation of a national cancer 
control plaa, the implementation of which depended, to a large 
extent, on the data flowing from the national cancer registries. 
Referring to the workshop on tobacco-related diseases, she said that 
this could have a significant impact on the promotive and preventive 
aspects of a number of diseases. There was an urgent need to 
formulate precisely the steps that had to be taken in each country, 
and WHO could advise the countries in this respect. 

The results of an intervention programme aimed at persuading 
tobacco users to give up the habit suggested that this was feasible. 
Such a programme of primary prevention would be cost-effective. With 
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this perspective, the Indian Council of Medical Research had 
initiated an expanded programme for the prevention and control of 
oral cancer using the existing health infrastructure and backed up 
by appropriate diagnostic and treatment facilities. 

DR RAJENDRA VYAS (International Agency for the Prevention of 
Blindness) informed the Committee that his Agency had continued to 
provide the necessary support for the prevention of blindness. 
During 1984, about 3 000 eye camps had been held and 199 000 
cataract operations performed in Bangladesh and India. Over 11 
million people had been examined and eye sight restored to about 1.3 
million people. In addition, the Agency had undertaken pilot 
projects for the prevention of blindness due to xerophthalmia, under 
which about 38 000 children under risk had been covered. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR expressed his thanks to the voluntary 
agencies and nongovernmental organizations for their support and 
assistance in activities related to the prevention of blindness and 
tobacco-related diseases. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) pointed out that the prevention of deafness 
had not been included in the Regional Director's Annual Report, 
although some activities had been carried out by the Organization in 
this regard. 

In reply, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that there was a World 
Health Assembly resolution on the prevention of deafness and hearing 
impairment and that this subject would be taken up for discussion 
under agenda item 10. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then asked whether the delegates would like 
to take up for discussion chapters 14 and 15 under Section V. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) proposed that, since the CCPDM had 
covered the final two chapters of the Annual Report comprehensively, 
the Annual Report could be considered adopted without further 
discussion. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) noted that the question of the precise roles 
of the CCPDM and the Regional Committee in discussing the Regional 
Director's Annual Report in future was still to be resolved. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN proposed that Dr Norbhu's point could be 
discussed at the next plenary meeting. At this stage, discussion on 
this agenda item was closed, and the Regional Committee adopted the 
Regional Director's Annual Report. 
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The Vice-Chairman then proposed the constitution of a 
sub-committee consisting of the representatives of Bhutan, India, 
Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand to draft the various resolutions, 
including the one relating to the adoption of the Regional 
Director's Annual Report. This was agreed to. 

2. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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In the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice-Chairman took the chair 
and called the meeting to order. 

1. Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 
(item 9)(cont1d) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN stated that since the last two chapters of the 
Annual Report had been provisionally adopted, the role of the CCPDM 
could now be discussed. He invited the comments of the delegates. 

MR CHAUHAN (India) remarked that, in view of the difficulties 
in making a detailed review of the Annual Report within the duration 
of the Regional Committee, this task had been entrusted to the 
CCPDM, which had discussed it for two full days. The general feelfng 
was that, since the CCPDM had made an in-depth analysis of the 
Annual Report, discussion at the Regional Committee chapter by 
chapter was a repetition of the process. Keeping in mind that the 
original idea of having the CCPDM was to facilitate the work of the 
Regional Committee and save time, he put forward three options: (1) 
the CCPDM would not review the Annual Report at all; (2) the CCPDM 
would carry out a detailed review of the Annual Report, but its 
findings would be discussed informally among members of delegations, 
rather than formally in the Regional Committee; and (3) the CCPDM 
would lighten the burden of the Regional Committee by discussing the 
Annual Report and present its findings for the consideration of the 
Regional Committee. 

Citing earlier discussions on the subject, Mr Chauhan proposed 
that the third of these options be adopted, viz., that the CCPDM 
report be considered formally by the Regional Committee, and the 
country representatives could also present a concise statement on 
the Annual Report to the Regional Committee, focusing on the issues 
raised by the CCPDM. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN agreed that the third proposal was the most 
practicable. 

Adding his support for the third of the alternatives put forth 
by the Indian delegate, DR NORBHU (Bhutan) suggested that delegates 
could present an overall picture of their country situation in a 
single detailed statement. This would save time for discussions on 
substantial issues at the Regional Committee. 

DR REGMI (Nepal), DR RASHID (Bangladesh) and DR U LUN WAI 
(Burma) agreed with the proposal of the Indian delegate. 
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DR JADAMBA (Mongolia), who was also in agreement with the 
proposal, stated that he would like the CCPDM report to indicate the 
follow-up action taken by the Regional Office on the recommendations 
made during the previous session of the Regional Committee. 

Endorsing the third proposal of the Indian delegate, DR HERATH 
(Sri Lanka) felt that it would be appropriate to have a time-limit 
for the country statements. 

Supporting the previous speakers, MR YOOSUF (Maldives) felt 
that the country statements could be sent to the Regional Office 
before the Regional Committee for discussion at the Regional 
Committee instead of at the CCPDM. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) supported the proposal and suggested 
that, in addition to the Annual Report, the CCPDM should consider a 
list of major policy issues to he submitted to the Regional 
Committee. 

DR DAMRONG (Thailand) recommended that the CCPDM report should 
have a different format and substance reflecting major problems and 
recommendations. This would facilitate discussions at the Regional 
Committee. 

Commenting on the vast area covered by the Annual Report of the 
Regional Director, DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman, SEAIACMR) suggested 
the formation of country teams at the national level consisting of 
programme managers for consideration of the Annual Report. This 
would go a long way towards improving the quality and content of the 
comments from countries. This team should brief the Regional 
Committee delegates beforehand. The CCPDM could cover a few areas of 
importance. Audio-visual aids would be useful adjuncts in 
presentations. 

Summing up the discussion on the role of the CCPDM, the 
VICE-CHAIRMAN remarked that the Committee was unanimous in its 
approval of the useful role played by the CCPDM in facilitating the 
work of the Regional Committee in reviewing the Regional Director's 
Annual Report by highlighting major issues in advance. He 
recommended that the CCPDM continue to make an in-depth review of 
the Annual Report and present it to the Regional Committee in a 
report appropriately focused on priority issues and recommendations. 
He suggested that the CCPDM report be considered as a separate 
agenda item at the Regional Committee. The Regional Committee would 
then review the CCPDM report and the delegates could make country 
presentations instead of taking up the Annual Report chapter by 
chapter. He invited comments regarding the country reports. 
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Expressing his satisfaction at the suggestions made by the 
delegates, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR stated that the CCPDM report need 
not be discussed under a separate agenda item but could be taken up 
under the item on the Annual Report. The Chairman of the CCPDM, or a 
designated representative, could make a statement on behalf of the 
CCPDM, in the same way as the Regional Director presented hie Annual 
Report, under the same agenda item. In cases where the country 
representative to the CCPDM was not also the country delegate to the 
ensuing session of the Regional Committee, the latter representative 
should be briefed extensively by the former. In regard to the 
allocation of time for country presentations, he thought that, in 
view of their importance, time need not be a constraining factor. He 
would discuss the matter as appropriate and make arrangements for 
the allocation of adequate time. 

Referring to the suggestion of the delegate from Maldives about 
sending country statements to the Regional Office in advance, he 
felt that this might not be feasible. If the countries were not able 
to send the document in advance, delegates would have to bring it 
with them. He noted that, at times, countries nominated their 
delegates to the Regional Committee at a very late stage. One other 
suggestion was that the dates of the CCPDM could be adjusted by one 
day in order to allow delegates sufficient time to study the 
documents, including any written country statements. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN expressed his agreement with the Regional 
Director that the CCPDM report need not form a separate agenda item 
for the Regional Committee. Instead, the Chairman or a 
representative of the CCPDM could be invited to present its report, 
focusing on specific issues. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) said that, after the countries had made 
statements of a general nature, the report of the CCPDM could be 
placed before the Regional Committee in order to focus discussion on 
major issues. If the CCPDM wished to bring out any other issues 
related to items outside the purview of the Annual report, these 
could be discussed at the Regional Committee under the appropriate 
agenda item. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR thought that the mode of presentation of 
the CCPDM report could be looked into by the CCPDM at its next 
meeting in April 1986. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia), however, suggested that, since the 
consideration of the Regional Director's Annual Report was mainly 
the responsibility of the Regional Committee and not of the CCPDM, a 
decision regarding the mode of presentation of the CCPDM Report to 
the Regional Committee should be reached in the current session. 
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Taking up Dr Jadamba's point, MR CHAUHAN (India) said that 
countries should be allowed to present their statements on the 
Regional Director's Annual Report to the Regional Committee. 
Discussion on major issues could be focused on the report of the 
CCPDM. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) proposed that country statements be presented 
to the Regional Committee first. Subsequently, one delegate 
representing the CCPDM could present the section of its report 
dealing with the Annual Report. He felt that this would be one way 
of avoiding duplication of the discussion on the Annual Report. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN pointed out that it had already been agreed 
that there would be no separate agenda item for the Regfonal 
Committee to discuss the CCPDM's report. The issue under 
consideration was whether country statements should be made before 
the Regional Committee. He further clarified that, with the CCPDM's 
report circulated as an information document, it would be possible 
to consider the Annual Report as a whole instead of chapter by 
chapter. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) said that the chapter-by-chapter discussion 
that had been practised heretofore had given Member Countries an 
opportunity to place before the Regional Committee their country 
experiences and the successes or failures experienced in particular 
programmes. Since it was now proposed that the Annual Report be 
considered as a whole, an attempt to set a time-limit to make 
country statements on the Annual Report would not be practicable. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) supported the viewpoint of the 
representative of Bhutan and thought that the Regional Committee was 
the right forum for presenting individual countries' problems. The 
background document prepared on country statements should not 
preclude discussion of the Annual Report. 

MR CHAUHAN (India) said that the Regional Director's Annual 
Report was prepared on the basis of information provided by 
countries. It thus informed every country about what was going on in 
other countries as well. Therefore, the submission of written 
country statements to the Regional Committee would not be of any 
special advantage. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN said that, in view of the general consensus, 
there would he no need to submit written country statements to the 
Regional Committee. 
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2 .  Evaluation of the strategies for Health for A11 
by the Year 2000 (item 15) 

Introducing this item, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR invited the attention 
of the delegates to two documents circulated earlier: (1) Evaluation 
of the strategies for health for all by the year 2000: Regional 
health situation report (SEA/RC38/16), and (2) information document 
SEAlRC38lInf.3 on the subject. The information document contained 
the detailed reports of each country. 

The Regional Director said that the plan of action for 
implementing national and regional strategies for health for all by 
the year 2000, endorsed by the Regional Committee in 1982, envisaged 
a six-year cycle of evaluation with a two-year cycle for the 
monitoring of progress. At the thirty-seventh session of the 
Regional Committee in 1984, it had been stressed that the 
implementation of the strategies should be evaluated in a common 
framework and format. It had also been decided that national 
evaluation reports would be condensed and used in the preparation of 
this region's submission to the Seventh World Health Situation 
Report. 

He was very happy to note that all Member Countries had carried 
out the evaluation exercise. Document SEA/RC38/16 not only provided 
an analysis of the national evaluation reports but also gave 
additional information drawn from other sources. He proposed that 
the national reports and the regional report be assembled for issue 
as a regional volume of the Seventh World Health Situation Report, 
and sought the Regional Committee's endorsement of this proposal. 

The Regional Director further stated that, having completed the 
evaluation exercise, there were two important follorup actions to 
be taken by the countries. First, he recalled that the incorporation 
and integration of national strategies into national health 
development plans had been agreed to by the Regional Colmnittee two 
years ago, and suggested that countries review this situation st the 
national level. Second, the national evaluation reports could also 
be used for joint WHOIgovernment action for health development. This 
would not only enhance the relevance of health measures and improve 
their quality but also demonstrate the real value of the evaluation 
process. 

As regards the time schedule for the monitoring and evaluation 
exercises, he said that the general feeling now was that these could 
be carried out every three years, instead of every two years. This 
would give adequate time for the preparation, planning and execution 
of activities as an integral component of the managerial process. 
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This timing could also make the generation, collection and analysis 
of information easier. He informed the delegates that this change 
was being proposed for consideration by all regional committees 
being held this year. He hoped that it would be acceptable to the 
delegates. If this proposal was endorsed by the South-East Asia 
Regional Committee, a suitable resolution could be adopted. However, 
before inviting the Regional Committee to do so, he drew the 
attention of the delegates to the common issues emanating from the 
evaluation exercises enumerated on page 40 of document SEA/RC38/16. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then invited general comments on pages 1 to 
38 of document SEA/RC38/16. 

MR KWON (DPR Korea) requested that the following changes be 
incorporated in the document: 

Page 1, paragraph 2, second sentence. This should read as 
follows: "At present, the economy in most of the SEAR countries is 
based on agriculture". 

Page 7, first full paragraph , first line. The phrase "where 
the proportion is 49% and in line 6, the phrase "ranged from a high 
of 33% in DPR Korea" should be deleted. 

Page 7, under "Literacy and Education". The following should be 
added: "for DPR Korea, which has a system of 11 years' compulsory 
education, the literacy rate is 100 per cent". 

MS HUSNA RAZEE (Maldives) stated that the evaiuation of the 
strategies for health for all by the year 2000, based on a common 
framework and format, was a very important exercise. This would be 
very useful both for the evaluation and planning of various 
programmes in the countries. She agreed with the Regional Director 
that this activity should not be taken merely as an academic 
exercise, but as an integral part of the health development 
programme. It was gratifying that some of the countries of the 
Region had initiated steps to modify their strategies for health for 
all by the year 2000 based on the results of the evaluation. 

MR CCHAHAN (India), complimenting the Regional Director on the 
presentation of a clear and comprehensive document, said that the 
countries had evaluated their strengths and weaknesses. It was clear 
from the document that the countries were keenly interested in the 
evaluation exercise, and had been making sincere efforts to 
implement the strategies for health for all. He agreed that the 
two-year cycle needed to be changed to a three-year cycle in order 
to give adequate time to monitor and evaluate the programmes. 
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DR A.K. SARAYA (International Committee for Standardization in 
Haematology) stated that anaemia combined with fever or diarrhoea 
was one of the most important ailments at the primary health centre 
level. Cases that could not be treated owing to a lack of adequate 
facilities at the primary health care level had to be referred to 
other centres. Hence it was important to evolve a strategy to 
provide basic laboratory support and appropriate technology to the 
multipurpose worker as well as to the physician in charge of the 
primary health centre. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) congratulated the Regional Director on 
this concise report, which described the progress achieved by the 
countries of this region in the evaluation of strategies for health 
for all by the year 2000. He thought that the data could be presented 
better in the, form of tables, graphs and charts. Stress should also 
he laid on elucidating patterns and trends in health status. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh) congratulated the Regional Director on 
the presentation of this clear document, which had been drawn up 
based on a common framework and format. It contained a description 
of the type of health activities being carried out by different 
countries using primary health care as the key approach. It showed 
how much the countries had advanced in various fields and enabled a 
comparison to be made of the degree of their progress. He suggested 
that such exercises be conducted at intervals of 3-4 years in order 
to evaluate the pace of health development. 

DR PRICHA DESAWADI (Thailand) stated that the document was not 
up to date, presumably because of various constraints in many 
countries. He wondered whether WHO could be of assistance in this 
regard. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN invited the delegates to give their views on 
Section 5.1 of document SEA/RC38/16, "Main Issues", sub-paragraph 1, 
relating to national health policies that needed to be shifted 
towards the equity and the attainment of the goal of health for all 
by the year 2000. 

DR U LUN WAI (Burma) informed the Committee that his country 
had established policy guidelines for the health sector, two of 
which needed highlighting. One related to the narrowing of the gap 
between urban and rural areas in the delivery of health services. 
This was in line with the strategies for health for all and the 
primary health care concept. The other guideline aimed at seeking 
community participation in health development, both at the preventive 
and the curative stages. Community involvement had been achieved 
right from the initial stages of planning and implementation, to the 
monitoring and evaluation of primary health care activities. 
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DR DAMRONG (Thailand) stated that his country had been paying 
greater attention to the rural areas where the vulnerable population 
lived without adequate basic needs. Basic minimum needs indicators 
had therefore been developed in order to assess the needs of each 
population group. Data were being collected and analysed with a view 
to assessing the problems of the rural population and finding 
remedial measures. The Government, through its intersectoral 
approach and coordinated mechanism, would provide support to 
population groups having priority needs. Assistance and support from 
international organizations such as WHO, as well as from bilateral 
agencies, would also be geared to this end. 

MR YOOSUF (Maldives) said that it was gratifying that some 
countries in the Region were forging ahead with reorienting national 
health policies for the more equitable distribution of health 
services. Maldives was bringing about some structural changes in the 
health system to ensure such distribution. Decentralization formed 
an integral part of this policy. 

At the suggestion of DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia), supported by 
MR CMUHAN (India), the VICE-CHAIRMAN agreed that all the 10 issues 
mentioned under this section could be taken up together. 

MS HUSNA W E E  (Meldives) suggested that workshops should be 
held for leaders, politicians and people at decision-making levels 
in different sectors in order to expose them to the importance of 
and need for intersectoral collaboration and coordination to achieve 
health for all by the year 2000. Secondly, the areas for such 
intersectoral collaboration should be identified. Thirdly, there 
should be regular dialogues among the different sectors in the form 
of workshops or meetings, especially in the period prior to health 
planning exercises. 

DR SUNITI ACHARYA (Nepal) said that, in order to increase 
community awareness of health issues, health planning in Nepal began 
at the district level through the Decentralization Act, involving 
such sectors as health, education, agriculture, and nongovernmental 
and women's organizations, with technical inputs coming from the res- 
pective ministries. It was mandatory for these proposals to be passed 
by the district people's assembly before being submitted to the 
Planning Commission for final incorporation into the national plan. 

In regard to issue six, she said that, while it was possible to 
identify the extent of government expenditure, there were 
difficulties in identifying the expenditure of nongovernmental and 
private organizations on health. It was necessary to evolve a 
mechanism for this purpose. 
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It regard to issue eight, while Nepal had had experience of 
pilot and model projects with adequate inputs, when these projects 
were turned into nation-wide programmes, the outputs began to 
decrease. Therefore, creation of models and desired situations might 
not be the answer. 

In order to identify appropriate health research problems, 
Nepal had identified priority research areas through a medical 
research committee. 

DR S. KHANNA (WHO headquarters) suggested that, in order to 
stimulate discussion on the subject, she would touch upon five 
critical areas that called for examination. On the queation of 
equity, which was a key issue for health all, although the Member 
Countries had taken innovative steps, this needed to be looked into 
from the standpoint of coverage. Emphasis had to be laid on the 
disadvantaged and underserved population. In order to monitor and 
evaluate this aspect, an information support mechanism should be 
developed to enable countries to identify underserved population 
groups. 

In order to identify total expenditure on health from the 
various sectors, she suggested that an evaluation should be 
conducted so as to measure changes in resource availability, 
resource utilization, etc. 

The third point related to the intermediate level of the health 
care system. The primary health care infrastructure was not yet 
complete in some countries. In some, there had been an erosion of 
confidence in primary health care among the community and some 
professional groups, partly because of inadequate health care at the 
community level and the absence of a support mechanism where 
necessary. 

Intersectoral coordination also needed to be strengthened; at 
present it was largely considered to be the responsibility of the 
ministry of health. A system should be evolved to obtain feedback on 
the interest in and support to health-for-all efforts from other 
sectors. There was also the question of attitudes. Many countries 
were unable to get their health professionals to go and work in 
rural areas. 

Finally, she said that the present traditional information 
system was inadequate in the context of the changing health 
spectrum. Countries needed to make vigorous efforts to analyee 
information regarding their peoples' health status. 
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DR U LUN WAI (Burma) said, as regards the restructuring of the 
health system, that Burma was already engaged in reorganizing its 
Department of Health. The main thrust of this reorganization would 
be to strengthen the managerial capacity at intermediate and 
township levels. The lack of managerial skills was more pronounced 
at the township level though it existed at the central level as 
well. To remedy this deficiency, managerial skills had been included 
in the training curricula of health personnel, and workshops were 
also being organized periodically. Burma was also taking steps to 
improve its information support system. His country, too, encountered 
difficulties in estimating health expenditure in sectors other than 
the government, but studies were being conducted to evolve a 
mechanism to collect this information. Burma had an evaluation and 
monitoring system for planning, but this needed to be improved. 

DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman. SEAIACMR) said that firm political 
commitment at all levels constituted the most important issue. In 
other words, health economy research helped to promote right under- 
standing and right information, which in turn affected political 
commitment. Data from research also influenced the attitude of 
health personnel profoundly. Health economy research thus needed to 
be strengthened, and he suggested that the Regional Director help 
the Member Countries in formulating and carrying out such research. 
Further, the evaluation process should be utilized by the countries 
to make health for all by the year 2000 a national issue and a 
continuous activity involving all people, including politicians. 

Referring to the second question in this section, DR RASHID 
(Bangladesh) felt that progress towards health for all should he 
evaluated in terms of percentages rather than in absolute terms. The 
managerial process also needed to he strengthened at the middle 
level. Persons at this level should be given powers along with 
responsibility, and emphasis should be laid on accountability. In 
order to bring about community awareness, health education and the 
involvement of the whole community should be promoted. 

There was a need to change the outlook of medical graduates 
towards primary health care through the provision of incentives, 
fellowships, etc. There was also a need to bring about intersectoral 
coordination, through holding frequent meetings and workshops and 
motivating workers in the health and related sectors. 

DR DAMRONG BWNYOEN (Thailand) suggested that WHO might 
consider taking steps to improve the managerial process for health 
development in the light of the health-for-all goals. 

First, there should be an agency within the government that 
could play a leading role in advocating the long-term goal of 
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achieving health for all by the year 2000 and coordinate the 
activities of other agencies, both within the government and in the 
private sector. Ministries of health had not been able to play an 
acceptable leading role in this sphere. In order to assist the 
national agencies, WHO and other international organizations should 
pay greater attention to enabling such agencies to play a more 
persuasive leadership role. The assistance could cover such vital 
aspects as training in planning and management. Many of the subjects 
included in the training curriculum and content of the planning and 
management courses were relevant to the objectives and strategies of 
health for all by the year 2000. There was an urgent need to 
increase the number of health planning and management specialists in 
the countries. If nothing was done to ameliorate the situation. 
there might be lack of leadership in primary management for health 
for all. Towards this end, WHO could consider strengthening its 
Liaison Office to the United Nations Economic and Social Comission 
for Asia and the Pacific (ESCAP) and to make use of this unit for 
coordinating training in planning and management. This could be done 
in cooperation with the Western Pacific Regional Office and other 
agencies, while using ESCAP as a base. 

Secondly, training in clinical epidemiology was important in 
this sector. Ministries of health were not really equipped to play a 
leading role in this sphere, and universities tended to be 
conservative. Universities could be persuaded to create new 
leadership for health for all within the university context. 

Thirdly, the role of field epidemiologists was very important, 
considering the importance of health development. Much attention had 
been devoted to it in the past as a concept in health service and 
manpower development. Thailand had been trying to create an 
understanding between leaders in health services and in education 
with the aim of bringing about collaboration with each other towards 
the improvement of curricula. This should lead to the creation of a 
new cadre of health manpower to serve the country better and to help 
it to achieve the goal of health for all. With some experience, it 
should be possible to translate the concept of health manpower 
development into practice, besides reorienting the teaching and 
learning process so as to enable the trainees to understand social 
technology. He cautioned, however, that the concept would not go 
very far unless the specialized technology was demystified and 
incorporated into the training package. Such improvements could lead 
to the successful reorientation of the future health manpower for 
implementing the strategies for health For all. 

DR PRAWASE WAS1 (Chairman, SEAIACMR), supporting Dr Damrong's 
views, raid that he wished to emphasize the importance of training. 
However, several countries were not fully equipped to tackle 
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research, and this was proving to be a serious obstacle. Conse- 
quently, there was a need for organizing training in research 
methodology. He supported Dr Damrong's suggestions that the Regional 
Office consider supporting the countries in training health 
personnel in research methodologies, and those made regarding ESCAP. 
He hoped that the representative of ESCAP, who was participating in 
the meeting, would recognize training as an important component of 
health and development. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN, speaking as the delegate from Thailand, 
supported the comments and observations made by the delegates for 
the operationalization of health-for-all strategies, particularly 
those related to issue 10, since it was an essential part of the 
managerial process. Countries of the South-East Asia Region had 
experience in planning and implementation but lacked skills in 
evaluation. He suggested that WHO should assist Member Countries in 
building up evaluation skills in regard to the implementation of 
strategies for health for all. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR thanked the delegates for their views and 
suggestions, and assured them that the Regional Office would prepare 
a document on this discussion for WHO headquarters. The South-East 
Asia Region was the only one where all Member Countries had 
responded positively in monitoring and evaluation. There had been 
definite, if not always rapid, progress. The most important point 
was the commitment of the governments at the highest level. He 
agreed with the delegates that the three-yearly monitoring cycle, 
with a six-yearly evaluation cycle, would be most appropriate, and 
drew attention to the fact that this would be reflected in a draft 
resolution on the subject. 

DR DIXIT (Nepal) reiterated the importance of explaining the 
concept of health for all to communities and individuals in 
countries such as Nepal, where a majority of the people were 
illiterate or not so well educated. An effort should be made to 
explain to them what was expected of them towards achieving the goal 
of health for all. He suggested that WHO help the countries in 
preparing suitable information, education and communication 
materials in this regard. 

3. Consideration of resolutions of Regional Interest adopted 
by the World Health Assembly and the Executive Board (Item 10) 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR, introducing the document (SEA/RC38/11) on 
thia suflject, observed that the resolutions had been taken up during 
the discussion on the Annual Report, as well as at the CCPDM and the 
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Programme Budget Sub-Committee. The purpose of introducing it was to 
bring important decisions of the Executive Board and the World 
Health Assembly to the attention of the Regional Commlttee. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) considered resolution WHA38.21, 
"Maintenance of National Health Budgets at a Level Compatible With 
the Attainment of the Objective of Health For All by the Year 2000". 
a very important one in view of the economic crisis and the need for 
enhancing resources for health development. 

While considering the resolutions on "collaboration with 
nongovernmental organizations in implementing the global strategy 
for health for all (WHA38.31 and EB75.Rl3). the VICE-CHAIRMAN 
invited the repreeentative of the International Physicians for 
Prevention of Nuclear War (IPPNW) to make his presentation. 

DR K.L. WIG (representative of IPPNW) commended WHO'S report on 
the biomedical and ecological consequences of nuclear war. The 
Director-General of WHO had addressed the 5th Congress of the IPPNW 
in Budapest in June 1985 and had emphasized the importance that WHO 
gave to this key question, which determined the survival or 
annihilation of humanity. He called for the formation of associations 
such as the Association of Indian Doctors for Prevention of Nuclear 
War, in other countries of the Region so as to build up public 
opinion against nuclear warfare and to remind the nuclear countries 
of the disasters that could be caused by nuclear war. The current 
year's programme of the IPPNW had been to campaign for a moratorium 
on nuclear testing. He stated that, even if a portion of the money 
which was being spent on armaments could be saved and given to 
agencies such as WHO, most of the communicable diseases could be 
eradicated. 

4. UNDP Fourth Intercountry Progranme, 1987-1991 (item 16) 

Introducing the item, DR RAHMAN (Director, Programme Management) 
observed that UNDP was one of the agencies that supported WHO'S 
activities, not only at country level for specific activities, but 
also at the intercountry and regional levels. Previously, the 
formulation of UNDP's intercountry programme had been carried out in 
consultation with WHO, which had a role to play in the selection of 
programe areas. However, the procedure had been changed this time. 
UNDP would make a review of the ongoing UNDP programme, and 
thereafter, a list of possible areas where programmes could be 
developed would be prepared in consultation with country aid 
coordinators. This list would be discussed and finalized in a 
meeting of external aid coordinators. The WHO Regional Office for 
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South-East Asia had prepared such a list of projects for UNDP 
support based on the national healtkfor-all strategies, medium-term 
programmes, national five-year plans and programme perspectives 
emerging out of the annual Health Ministers' Meeting, and had 
already submitted it to UNDP. He said that countries could help this 
initiative by: (a) supporting the list of projects at the country 
level, and (b) briefing their representatives to the external aid 
coordinators meeting thoroughly about the programme area for which 
UNDP support was sought. 

The Regional Committee endorsed the list of projects for UNDP 
support under the UNDP Fourth Intercountry Programme. 

5 .  Special Programe for Research and Training 
in Tropical Diseases (item 17) 

DR RAHMAN (Director, Programme Management), introducing the item, 
referred to the establishment of the Special Programme for Research 
and Training in Tropical Diseases (TDR) with the assistance of UNDP 
and the World Bank in 1975, with the aim of stimulating and 
coordinating research and training in tropical diseases. The main 
objectives were to develop for large-scale application effective and 
lorcost methods to control (in the first instance) six tropical 
diseases, and to strengthen institutional capabilities by training 
scientists and technicians. This programme had been making major 
contributions to the development of research in this region, 
especially in the fields of malaria, leprosy, filariasis and 
biological control of vectors. To date, TDR had supported 227 
projects in this region, with a total cost of US$ 10.5 million. Of 
these, 115 were research development projects and 112 related to 
training activities. Currently, several scientists from this region 
were participating in the Programme; governments also collaborated 
with it. The Joint Coordinating Board (JCB) was the highest 
deciaion-making body, consisting of 30 members. At present, Burma 
and India represented the South-East Asia Region on the JCB, and 
India's term was to terminate on 31 December 1985. Dr Rahman 
suggested that the delegates from Burma and India be requested to 
present to the Regional Committee reports on their attendance at the 
eighth meeting of the JCB. 

Reporting on the eighth Meeting of the JCB, held in Geneva on 
26 and 27 June 1985, MR BAKSHI (India) stated that several new 
tools, i.e., drugs, vaccines, diagnostic procedures and vector 
control techniques for the control of the six target diseases, were 
in the pipeline and that several were near operational levels. Work 
on the development of a vaccine against malaria was also progressing 
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rapidly. Good progress had been made in many areas of the leproay 
research program. It had been decided to give priority over the 
next two years to the immunology and chemotherapy of malaria, as 
well as to leprosy and the biological control of vectors. As regards 
new vaccines, particularly one for leproay, India would agree to 
trials being carried out provided that the know-how for the 
production of the vaccines was made available to that country. The 
legal aspect of collaboration with the pharmaceutical industry had 
also come up. In working out the broad terms of collaboration with 
the pharmaceutical industry, the JCB had felt that the public 
interest aspect should be kept in mind. Concern had been expressed 
about the non-receipt of committed funds from various donors and an 
appeal had been made to enhance contributions. 

The plan of action and programme budget for the 1986-1987 
biennium, amounting to US dollars 55 745 000, had been adopted by 
the JCB. 

The members of the JCB had expressed their concern about the 
intention of the US Government to provide specially earmarked funds 
to the TDR. The guidelines laid down by the JCB provided that auch 
funds could be accepted only if they were additional to the regular 
budget and a180 fitted in with the priorities laid down by the 
Scientific and Technical Advisory Committee. A small sub-committee 
comprising delegates from Malaysia, Norway and Switzerland had been 
formed to discuss this question further with the US delegate and 
with the Director-General of WHO. 

A representative from India had also participated at the fifth 
meeting of the Interested Parties on Diarrhoea1 Diseases Control 
(CDD), held on 29 June 1985 in Geneva. It was reported that 42 
countries had already prepared CDD plans according to the criteria 
established by the programme, bringing the total of auch countries 
to 95. Many countries had not attained an adequate level of activity 
and achievement. The strengthening of training activities had 
received much attention. Another important facet of the programme 
had been the development and production of oral rehydration salts 
(ORS). The CDD collaborated with UNICEF in this programme. The 
large-scale use of antibiotics in treating diarrhoea1 diseases 
should be discouraged, as this could lead to the emergence of a 
resistant strain of cholera. 

DR U TIN U (Burma) read out the report of his country's 
representative on his attendance at the JCB meeting. The Scientific 
and Technical Advisory Committee (STAC), in its report to the JCB, 
considered it noteworthy and commendable that the countries of the 
South-East Asia Region had played a significant role in the 
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scientific achievements of the TDR Programme. The new drug to be 
introduced to combat multidrug-resistant malaria, Mefloquine, would 
be of immense help. The STAC had recommended that priority should be 
given to the areas of research and development in the immunology and 
chemotherapy of malaria and leprosy, and the biological control of 
vectors. The financial constraints faced by the TDR Programme had 
been noted by the Committee. It was gratifying that some Member 
Countries were already making financial contributions to the 
Programme. Contributions in kind, such as field facilities and 
manpower for activities, could also help the Programme overcome its 
financial constraints. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then asked for the nomination of a country 
from the South-East Asia Region to fill the vacancy in the 
membership of the JCB that would arise from the beginning of January 
1986. 

DR REG241 (Nepal) proposed that India be considered for 
re-nomination to the JCB in view of its long experience in research. 

DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) seconded the proposal. 

In the absence of any other nominations, India was re-nominated 
to the JCB unanimously. 

6. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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In the absence of the Chairperson, the Vice-Chaiman took the chair. 

1. Health Resources Group (ERG) - 
Report on the Global ERG Meeting (item 18) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN invited comments on this item. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR stated that, at its thirty-fourth 
session, the Regional Committee had selected Bangladesh and Sri 
Lanka to represent the South-East Asia Region in the Health 
Resources Group. Representatives from Bangladesh and Sri Lanka had 
attended a meeting of the Group held in Geneva on 12 and 13 November 
1984. He therefore proposed that the delegates from Bangladesh and 
Sri Lanka present their reports. 

DR HERATH (Sri Lanka) stated that a donors meeting had been 
held in Sri Lanka as decided at the HRG Meeting. Since the outcome 
of this donors meeting had not been very promising, a different 
strategy was subsequently adopted. A meeting had been held with the 
representatives of all existing and potential donors to discuss 
ongoing programmes and consider new projects requiring funding with 
a view to ascertaining the support that could be expected. This 
approach was found to be more successful. At the Geneva meeting, the 
Health Resources Group had been informed that the HRG mechanism could 
not work in countries such as Sri Lanka unless the teams sent to 
discuss aid projects had the necessary authority to extend financial 
support to the proposed projects on behalf of their governments. 

DR RASHID (Bangladesh), presenting the report on behalf of 
Bangladesh, said that the main items for discussion at the HRG 
meeting in 1984, which had been chaired by Mr A.B.M. Ghulam Mostafa 
of Bangladesh, were a progress report on resource mobillzation, 
draft guidelines for country resource utilization (CRU) reviews and 
a report on the status of the PHC Initiative Fund. 

Describing the CRU exercise carried out in his country in 1983, 
he stated that the total health resources requirements, including 
requirements to be met from both internal and external sources, had 
been drawn up. A National Health Resource Group had been constituted 
to review the progress in the implementation of CRU proposals, 
improve intersectoral collaboration and submit resource 
requirements. The CRU document, which explained the objectives and 
requirements of the primary health care approach, had contributed to 
the integration of primary health care with the proposed population 
control programme. 
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A meeting of donors was proposed to be organized with the 
specific purpose of discussing the requirements of the health 
sector. Referring to the role of nongovernmental organizations in 
resource mobilization, the report had emphasized that the highest 
level of political commitment was essential for the success of the 
CRU exercise. It was stressed that the CRU was a continuous process 
that needed close monitoring and evaluation in the light of 
inflationary trends, if it was to facilitate the international flow 
of resources effectively. To this end, WHO support at regional and 
international levels was requested. 

Tracing the origin of the HRG, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that 
this group had been constituted with the primary objective of 
promoting and rationalizing the international flow of resources for 
health and stimulating the mobilization of additional resources. To 
this end, as mentioned by other speakers, a planning methodology 
known as the country resource utilization review had been developed. 
With a view to streamlining the functions of the HRG, it had been 
decided to focus mainly on the assessment of progress made in the 
CRU review. It had also been decided to carry out a review of WHO'S 
own strategy for resource mobilization. The results of this review 
would form the basis for the next HRG meeting. Since the review was 
still under way, the dates of the next meeting had not yet been 
decided. 

2. Technical Discussions on "Integrated Control of Priority 
Communicable Diseases using PHC Infrastructure" (item 11) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN invited the Chairman of the Technical Discussions 
group to present the report. 

Introducing the report, DRS SOEKARYO (Indonesia) stressed that 
the discussions had not centred on whether or not integration was 
needed but on developing a clear understanding of what, where and 
how to integrate. He emphasized that integration should be done in a 
phased, pragmatic manner. 

Highlighting the issues arising out of the discussions, he said 
that (1) definite indicators were available only for evaluating 
disease control activities; (2) community needs and health needs, as 
determined technically, were not necessarily the same; (3) the 
allocation of priorities among competing health problems could be 
difficult, and (4) flexible and locally appropriate models needed to 
be developed for encouraging community participation. 
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He elaborated some of the strategies adopted by the countries 
to overcome the problems encountered in integrated communicable 
disease control within the primary health care infrastructure. These 
included: upgrading training facilities for community health 
workers; defining a specific area of operation for CHWe with a view 
to reducing their workload; adopting the phased implementation of 
integration in step with resource availability; utilizing teachers 
and religious leaders in the community to influence and stimulate 
community participation; and making use of village committees to 
tackle health problems. 

Emphasizing the importance of the recommendations, he eaid that 
efforts should be made to implement them as far as possible. The 
concept of integrated control of major communicable diseases using 
the primary health care infrastructure should be promoted. Countries 
should set their own targets taking into consideration local 
conditions, resource availability and the use of appropriate 
lorcost technology. Political commitment, backed by financial 
allocations and community involvement, was an essential aspect of 
this integration process. A balance should be struck between 
curative and preventive work, and research studies should be 
promoted to devise innovative approaches. 

In conclusion, Drs Soekaryo urged WHO to support research and 
development, training workshops and the development of methodologies 
to evaluate the integrated approach for the control of communicable 
diseases through the primary health care infrastructure. 

DR USHA K. LUTHRA (International Association of Cancer 
Registries) drew the attention of the delegates to the fact that some 
communicable diseases could have noncommunicable sequelae, such as 
those of hepatitis, poliomyelitis, acute respiratory infections and 
sexually transmitted diseases. In passing from being communicable 
diseases to being noncommunicable diseases, they tended to lose prio- 
rity as regards treatment. She therefore urged that such diseases be 
given due priority throughout their courses, including the sequelae. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN thanked Drs Soekaryo and members of the 
Technical Discussions group for their valuable report and 
recommendations. 

3. Review of the Regional Programme Budget for 1986-1987 (item 12) 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN took up sub-item 12.1, "Consideration of the Report 
of the Sub-committee on Programme Budget", and requested Mrs Chandra 
Kala Kiran (Nepal), Chairperson of the Sub-committee, to present the 
report. 
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MRS CHANDRA KALA K I M ,  Chairperson of the Sub-committee on 
Programme Budget, stated that the Sub-Committee, consisting of 
representatives of all the countries, had met on 24 and 26 September 
to carry out its work in accordance with its terms of reference, aa 
approved by the Regional Committee. She then presented the report of 
the Sub-committee, which had been distributed (document 
SEA/RC38/19). She noted that, in addition to its examination of the 
Programme Budget for the 1986-1987 biennium, the Sub-committee had 
reviewed the draft of a regional programme budget policy. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR referred to the draft regional programme 
budget policy and to the comments of the CCPDM thereon as contained 
in its report (sEA/PDM/M~~~.~/~). The draft regional programme budget 
policy had been distributed to the members of the CCPDM as well aa 
those of the Programme Budget Sub-committee. However, some members 
might not have been able to study it. He said that the draft consi- 
dered by the CCPDM would be circulated to Member Countries after 
necessary modification as suggested by the CCPDM and subsequently by 
the Programme Budget Sub-committee. After the views of the countries 
had been received, the final draft would be considered by the 
thirty-ninth session of the Regional Committee. A resolution on this 
subject would be adopted at the end of the session and the policy 
document forwarded to all governments for their consideration. 

4. Selection of a subject for the technical discussions 
at the thirty-ninth session of the Regional Committee 
(item 21) 

Introducing this item, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that the working 
paper (SEA/RC38/10) listed the subjects discussed since 1976, as 
well as four possible subjects proposed for discussion at the 
thirty-ninth session. These four subjects had been included to 
facilitate the work of the Regional Committee and were not intended 
to exclude the consideration of any other suitable topic that might 
be proposed by the delegates. 

Noting that the economies of most of the countries of the 
Region were based on agriculture, DR ADHYATMA (Indonesia) proposed 
that the technical discussions at the thirty-ninth session be on 
"Insecticide and pesticide use and environmental pollution". The 
adverse effects of the use of insecticides and pesticides could be 
discussed at the session. 

DR DAMRONG (Thailand) suggested modification of the first item 
to read as follows: "Continuing education, deployment and management 
of peripheral health workers." 
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OR JADAMBA (Mongolia) proposed the subject of "Integrated 
approach to maternal and child health care in the context of primary 
health care" for discussion. This proposal was supported by the 
representatives of Bangladesh, Bhutan, B u m ,  Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea, India, Indonesia, Maldives, Nepal and Sri Lankn. 

DR PRICHA (Thailand) felt that, as health-for-all measures and 
their acceptance by the community were important, the third item, 
viz., "Innovative approaches in information and education for health 
in support of health for all by the year 200Ow, would be more 
relevant for technical discussions at the thirty-ninth session. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN concluded that since ten countries had 
proposed the subject "Integrated approach to maternal and child 
health care in the context of primary health care", this would be 
the topic of the technical discussions at the thirty-ninth session. 

5.  Time and place of forthcoming seseions of 
the Regional Cornittee (item 22)  

Introducing the subject, the REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that, in 
accordance with rule 4 of the Rules of Procedure, the Regional 
Committee should determine at each session the time and place of its 
next session taking note that sessions were to be held in the 
Regional Office every other year unless there had been an invitation 
to hold them in one of the Member Countries. The thirty-seventh and 
thirty-eighth sessions had been held in the Regional Office.' He had 
received information that the Royal Thai Government wished to'host 
the thirty-ninth session in 1986 and the Government of the 
Democratic People's Republic of Korea the fortieth aession in 1987. 
He requested the representative of the Thai Government to comment on 
this proposal. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN, speaking as the representative of the Royal 
Thai Government, expressed his appreciation of the dynamic 
leadership of Dr U KO KO and the World Health Organization. His 
Government would like to enhance and strengthen its friendship with 
other countries of the Region. For these reasons, the Thai 
delegation. would like to extend an invitation to the Regional 
Committee to hold its thirty-ninth session in Thailand in the second 
week of September 1986. 

DRS SOEKARYO (Indonesia) suggested that the invitation for 
holding the meeting in Bangkok be accepted by all countries. 
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DR RASHID (Bangladesh), while fully agreeing with the 
suggestion, suggested that the session be held either at Pattaya or 
Chiang Wai. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that an invitation had been received 
from the Thai Government to hold the session in Thailand. It was for 
the Thai Government to decide on the venue. He suggested that the 
exact date be left flexible. 

MR KWON SUNG YON (DPR Korea) supported the suggestion made by 
the Thai delegation to host the thirty-ninth session in Thailand. He 
read out a message from the Minister of Public Health of DPR Korea 
to the Regional Director containing an invitation to hold the 
fortieth session of the Regional Committee for South-East Asia in 
DPR Korea in 1987. 

MR CHAUHAN (India) and DR ABDULLAH (Maldives) supported the 
proposal to hold the thirty-ninth and fortieth sessions in Thailand 
and in DPR Korea respectively. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN concluded by saying that all countries were 
agreeable to accepting the invitations of the Thai and DPR Korean 
Governments for holding the thirty-ninth and fortieth sessions in 
their respective countries. 

6. Consideration of Draft Resolutions 

DR RAHMAN (Director, Programme Management) said that the Sub- 
Committee on Draft Resolutions had suggested 12 resolutions for 
adoption. In order to save on time at the closing session, he 
suggested that the Committee might wish to consider these draft 
resolutions in terms of content, desirability for adoption, and 
style. The Committee could also, if it so desired, add any more to, 
or delete any from, the list. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN drew the attention of the Regional Committee 
to the draft resolutions one by one. After some discussion and minor 
modifications, the Committee finalized all the resolutions for 
adoption at the next plenary meeting. 

7. Adjournment 

The meeting was then adjourned. 
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1. Adoption of Resolutions 

Declaring open the session, the CHAIRPERSON expressed her utmost 
gratitude and thanks to the Vice-Chairman for shouldering the 
responsibility of steering most of the proceedings. Although she had 
been elected the Chairperson, owing to certain developments she 
could not be present throughout the session. However, she felt very 
happy, on going through the minutes, that the deliberations could 
not have been conducted in any better manner than had been done so 
ably by the Vice-Chairman, as a result of which the Committee had 
come up with 12 resolutions. 

The Committee then considered and adopted resolutions on the 
following subjects: 

(1) Nomination of the Regional Director for South-East 
Asia (SEA/RC38/Rl) 

(2) Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director 
(SEA/RC38/R2) 

(3) Detailed Programme Budget for 1986-1987 and Report of 
the Sub-committee on Programme Budget (SEA/RC38/R3) 

(4) Time and Place of the Thirty-ninth and Fortieth 
Sessions (SEA/RC38/R4) 

(5) Selection of Topic for the Technical Discussions 
(SEA/RC38/R5) 

(6) Integrated Control of Priority Communicable Diseases 
using PHC Infrastructure (SEA/RC38/R6) 

(7) Monitoring and Evaluation of Strategies for Health 
for All by the Year 2000 (SEA/Rc38/R7) 

(8) Health Hazards of Tobacco Use (SEA/RC38/R8) 

( 9 )  Expanded Programme on Immunization (sEA/RC~~/R~) 

(10) Utilization of Health Manpower (SEA/RC38/R10) 

(11) Chemical Safety and Control of Environmental Health 
Hazards (SEA/RC38/R11) 

(12) UNDP Fourth Intercountry Programme (SEA/RC38/R12) 
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The VICE-CHAIRMAN said that the Committee had missed the 
Chairperson, particularly during discussions on rather difficult and 
complicated issues. He realized, however, that her absence was 
understandable, and congratulated her on her promotion to an 
important position. He complimented her on behalf of the Committee 
and wished her success and good health. 

The CHAIRPERSON said that she considered it a great honour to 
have been elected to the post of Chairperson of such an august body 
but, as had been explained by the Vice-Chairman, she had to be away 
for most of the period. All the same, she was glad to be able to be 
back, at least for a brief period, and preside over the session. She 
hoped that the resolutions that had just been adopted would be 
pursued by all the Member Countries in their true spirit, because 
the infrastructure for health and allied services such as education 
and social welfare in all the countries in the Region was slightly 
better than it had been earlier. Health consciousness was also much 
better, and the political commitment much greater, and she saw no 
reason why the countries should not be able to achieve health for 
all by the year 2000, and witness a decline in population growth and 
in mortality and morbidity, and positive results in all spheres of 
health such as primary health care and maternal and child health and 
the optimum utilization of resources. She wished to thank all the 
delegates individually for affording her an opportunity to preside 
over the session. She felt overjoyed at Dr U KO KO being nominated 
as Regional Director for another term of five years. She admired his 
enthusiasm and thanked him for his interest in the countries of the 
Region. She hoped that, with his guidance and cooperation, the 
countries would be able to march ahead. She once again thanked the 
Vice-Chairman who, she said, was the de facto Chairman and had 
conducted the proceedings so well that a chairman was not required. 
With these words, she took leave of the house. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN then took the chair. 

2 .  Moption of the final report of the Thirty-eighth Session 
of the Regional Committee (item 23) 

DR RAHMAN (Director, Programme Management) explained the format of 
the draft final report. Part I contained the resolutions that had 
just been passed. Part II gave a gist of the discussions on the 
Thirty-seventh Annual Report of the Regional Director. The 
examination of the detailed programme budget for 1986-1987 was 
incorporated in Part 111, and the discussion on other matters had 
been included under separate headings in Part IV. 
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MR CHAUHAN (India) suggested that the draft final report be 
taken up chapter by chapter. DR RASHID (Bangladesh) agreed with 
this, but suggested that Part 11, which was several pages in length, 
be taken up page by page. DRS SOEKARYO (Indonesia) supported the 
views of the Bangladesh delegate, and the Committee decided to 
proceed accordingly. 

Referring to page 6 of the report, DR NORBW (Bhutan) drew 
attention to the concluding para regarding fellowships. He felt that 
the existing sentence implied that the countries had not utilized 
the fellowship facilities, whereas the fact was that fellows had not 
been available to utilize these facilities. He suggested that the 
words "could be" be substituted for "were being". This was agreed. 

Referring to the last paragraph on page 11, DR HERATH (Sri 
Lanka) felt that there was a need to set a time-limit for the country 
statements so that delegates were made aware of the time constraint. 

DR REGMI (Nepal) was of the opinion that no time-limit should 
be fixed for making country statements, as he thought that some 
country statements might be long but some might be quite short and 
thus there would not be the problem of time constraint. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN was of the view that the time-limit could be 
adjusted from year to year, and from session to session. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR felt that time could be adjusted, keeping 
in view the fact that the past Regional Committee sessions usually 
spent about eight hours in discussing the Annual Report. He observed 
that the style and pattern of discussion on this particular agenda 
item next year would be different and a major deviation from the 
past style and pattern. Members of delegations might wish to inform 
their governments regarding the change in the style of discussion, 
as decided during this session. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia), referring to page 12, fourth paragraph, 
dealing with resource allocation, suggested that this might be 
modified to take account of his earlier comments made during the 
discussion of the Detailed Programme Budget for 1986-1987. He felt 
that the first two sentences of this paragraph could be combined to 
read as follows: 

"The Sub-committee also discussed the issues related to 
resource allocations among countries, with particular 
reference to base country allocation figures, and 
requested the Regional Director to further intensify his 
exploration of the possibilities of making some 
adjustments in this respect." 
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The Committee agreed to this suggestion. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN drew the attention of the delegates to the 
corrigendum contained in document SEAlRC38121 Corr.1 relating to the 
second paragraph on page 18. The Committee agreed to the 
incorporation of the revised version. 

The Regional Committee then adopted the final report. 

3. Adjournment (item 24) 

MR KHANDKER (Bangladesh) congratulated the Chairperson and the 
Vice-Chairman, who had taken the chair in the absence of the 
Chairperson, for conducting the meeting so successfully. His 
delegation wished to record its satisfaction with the very fruitful 
exchange of ideas and experience that the meeting had provided. He 
commended the excellent arrangements and the efficient manner in 
which the Regional Director and his staff had provided all the 
necessary support, without which the meeting would not have been so 
successful. He offered sincere congratulations to Dr U KO KO on his 
renomination as the Regional Director. He recalled his country's 
past experience regarding the support and assistance received from 
Dr U KO KO, even at short notice and in emergencies. He looked 
forward to further collaboration and personal support from Dr U Xo 
KO in the efforts of the Bangladesh Government for attaining the 
goal of health for all by the year 2000 in spite of the many 
difficulties they had to face. He also conveyed his deep 
appreciation to the Government and people of India for the 
courtesies and hospitalities extended to the Bangladesh delegation 
during their stay at the historic capital city of Delhi. 

DR JADAMBA (Mongolia) considered the Regional Committee as an 
important gathering where the countries collectively decided their 
stand on all aspects of technical collaboration with WHO. He 
recalled the friendly and warm atmosphere and mutual respect and 
understanding in which the discussions had taken place. The 
willingness, cooperation and able guidance of the Chairperson and 
the Vice-Chairman as also the wholehearted support of the 
Secretariat had been noteworthy, and had made the task of the 
delegates much easier. It had been extremely useful and most 
educative to exchange views and opinions on future policies of the 
Organization, including the programme budget policy. He noted with 
pleasure that unanimous decisions had been made by the Committee on 
almost all matters of interest - a testimony to the mutual 
cooperation among the Member Countries. The countries, big or small, 
had stood together in their fight against disease and suffering. He 



200 MINUTES OF THE SEVENTH MEETING 

believed that the resolutions would lead to the attainment of health 
for all by the year 2000, and expressed happiness that the subjects 
which had not figured in the resolutions had been included in the 
final report. He was sure that the subjects not included in either 
the report or in resolutions were very much in the Regional 
Director's and Dr Rahman's hearts. He also expressed his gratitude 
to all those behind the scene without whose help the Regional 
Committee meeting would not have been a great success. He thanked 
all the hosts and the organizers of the many social functions. He 
wished all the delegates a safe journey back home. Finally, he once 
again expressed his gratitude to the Vice-Chairman for his 
cooperation, understanding and patience. 

DRS SOEKARYO (Indonesia), agreeing with the sentiments 
expressed by the delegates from Bangladesh and Mongolia, extended 
compliments on his country's and on his own behalf to the 
Chairperson and the Vice-Chairman, who had been conducting the 
meeting right from the first day. He commended the efforts of the 
Secretariat, which had assisted them greatly. His delegation had 
tried to contribute as much as possible towards the success of the 
meeting. He congratulated Dr U KO KO on the latter's nomination for 
another five years as the Regional Director. He had every reason to 
believe that, as a result of Dr KO KO's leadership, the Organization 
would improve substantially. He was sure that the experience at the 
meeting would lead to the improvement of the delegates' 
professional, technical and managerial abilities, and would also 
enhance their brotherhood and friendship. He wished his fellow 
delegates all the best. 

DR U LUN WAI (Burma) congratulated the Chairperson and the 
Vice-Chairman for the excellent manner in which the meeting had been 
conducted. He also congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination. He 
expressed his sincere felicitations to the members of the 
Secretariat and those who had worked behind the scene, who had not 
spared any effort to make the meeting a success. He also thanked his 
fellordelegates for their cooperation and contribution and wished 
them good health and a safe return journey. 

DR ABDULLAH (Maldives) wished to associate himself with the 
observations of the previous speakers and congratulated the 
Chairperson and the Vice-Chairman, who had conducted the meeting in 
an efficient and businesslike manner. He congratulated Dr U KO KO on 
the latter's renomination. He commended the excellent arrangements 
made for the meeting and lauded the efforts of the Secretariat 
regarding the preparation of the whole documentation and affording 
all facilities to hold the meeting in an efficient manner. He 
expressed his delegation's gratitude to the organizers and hosts of 
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the social gatherings in the evenings which they had enjoyed very 
much. He wished all fellow delegates 'bon voyage'. 

MR KWON SUNG YON (DPR Korea) congratulated the Chairperson and 
the Vice-Chairman, who had led the meeting to great success. He also 
congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination. He expressed his 
gratitude to the Secretariat and the staff of the Regional Office 
and to fellow delegates for their assistance in the Regional 
Committee's work. He expressed the hope that the next session of the 
Regional Committee, to be held in Thailand, would also have good 
success and expressed his thanks to the Government of Thailand for 
offering to host it. 

DR NORBHU (Bhutan) said he wished to join his fellow delegates 
in congratulating the Vice-Chairman for his guidance. He expressed 
satisfaction with the great success of the meeting, in which the 
delegates had had very fair exchanges of views and had been able to 
bring forth some of the immediate concerns they faced. He welcomed 
the Regional Director's assurance of looking into the base 
allocation question and also the Committee's acceptance of the draft 
programme budget policy for the next year's meeting. He 
congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination and looked forward to a 
very useful and fruitful five years' collaboration under the 
latter's guidance. 

DR HERATH (Sri Lanka) wished to associate himself 
wholeheartedly with the sentiments expressed by the previous 
speakers and congratulated, on his country's and on his own behalf, 
Dr U KO KO on his renomination. He recalled the warm welcome his 
delegation had received on arrival and thanked the Secretariat, who 
left no stone unturned to make the meeting a success. 

MRS CHANDRA KALA KZRAN (Nepal) congratulated Dr U KO KO on his 
renomination. She felt that the deliberations of the meeting, in 
which everyone had participated actively, had been very useful. She 
expressed pleasure in being able to chair the Programme Budget 
Sub-Committee, which she considered the most important component of 
the support programme. Collectively, the delegates had gained a 
valuable insight into the various problems and constraints, and she 
hoped that they would be able to carry out their programmes more 
effectively in the days to come so as to attain the goals they had 
set, She thanked the Regional Office staff for making her 
delegation's stay a pleasant one. She also expressed her gratitude 
to the Chairperson for her attendance at the concluding session of 
the Regional Committee in spite of her other heavy responsibilities. 
She assured the Committee that the country activities in Nepal would 
be carried out in right earnest. 
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MR CHAUHAN (India) congratulated the Vice-Chairman on his 
efficient conduct of the proceedings. He noted that the delegates 
had been allowed to express their ideas and views even in the face 
of time constraints. He considered the discussions on the role of 
the CCPDM in reviewing the Regional Director's Annual Report very 
important. The deliberations of the meeting had been conducted in a 
very fruitful manner. He congratulated Dr U KO KO on his 
renomination, and also the Secretariat for making the meeting smooth 
and successful. He particularly wished to commend the way in which 
the proceedings had been edited and brought out. He assured the 
Committee that his country would do its very best to implement the 
resolutions adopted in letter and spirit. He wished the delegates a 
very safe journey back home. 

DR K.L. VIG, representing the nongovernmental organizations, 
congratulated the Vice-Chairman on his efficient conduct of the 
meeting. He also congratulated Dr U KO KO on his renomination. He 
expressed his gratitude to the Secretariat for all the help afforded 
to the NGOs during the meeting. 

The REGIONAL DIRECTOR said that he was overwhelmed by the 
sentiments expressed by the distinguished delegates. He was of the 
opinion that the credit for the successful conclusion of the 
Regional Committee rightly belonged to the delegates for their 
constructive intervention at the right time and in the right manner. 
The points brought out during the deliberations had been duly noted 
and the Regional Office would initiate necessary action to implement 
them. The Regional Committee had had the benefit of the 
Chairperson's guidance even though she herself had been unable to be 
present during most sessions. He also expressed his appreciation to 
the Vice-Chairman for his conduct of the meeting. The Chairmen of 
the Credentials Sub-committee, the Programme Budget Sub-committee 
and the technical discussions group had also made meaningful 
contributions to the success of the meeting. 

The role of the Regional Committee had become more significant 
during the past decade. The World Health Assembly, the Executive 
Board, the CCPDM and the countries of the Region were now giving 
much more support and guidance to the Regional Office than before. 
The Regional Committee had discussed a number of important topics, 
including the evaluation of health-for-all strategies, the role of 
the CCPDM, particularly in relation to the Regional Director's 
Annual Report, and the UNDP Fourth Intercountry Programme Cycle. He 
stressed the need for the delegates to discuss with their national 
coordinating groups the matter relating to the UNDP Intercountry 
Programme Cycle, so that they were properly briefed on the health 
aspects before the meeting of aid coordinators. He assured the 
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delegates that the Regional Office would be working on the 
finalization of the programme budget policies which had been 
initiated by the CCPDM, in conformity with WHO'S policy and 
principles. He had also noted the importance of the technical 
discussions and assured the Committee that the recommendations would 
be closely followed up to help countries implement these. He drew 
the attention of the delegates to the topic of the technical 
discussions during the World Health Assembly next year, i.e., 
intersectoral collaboration. 

The Regional Director expressed his deep gratitude to the 
delegates for renominating him and assured them of the 
Organization's best efforts, in collaboration with the Member 
Countries, to achieve the goal of health for all. It would be his 
and his staff's endeavour to do better. He also thanked the 
delegates for their contribution to the deliberations. He looked 
forward to meeting the delegates at the thirty-ninth session of the 
Regional Committee in Thailand and at the fortieth session in DPR 
Korea. 

The VICE-CHAIRMAN, in his concluding address, expressed his 
deep appreciation and thanks to all the delegates, representatives 
of nongovernmental organizations and other organizations, and the 
Regional Director and his staff, for their understanding, enthusiasm 
and unstinted cooperation, and for the courtesies extended to him. 
He felicitated the Chairperson on her appointment as Secretary to 
the Hon'ble Prime Minister of India. He said that the active 
participation and willing cooperation of the delegates, who were 
constructive and helpful in their approach, had led to the success 
of the meeting. 

He expressed his profound gratitude to the Regional Director 
not only for the latter's advice on matters of procedure of the 
Regional Committee, but also for his able interventions and 
clarifications during the discussions on various agenda items. He 
also complimented the Chairmen of the Sub-committee on Credentials, 
the technical discussions group and the Programme Budget Sub- 
committee. He conveyed his sincere thanks to the Director-General 
for his most profound and stimulating addresses. 

The Vice-Chairman appreciated the tremendous efforts of the 
Secretariat which had ensured the smooth running of the session. He 
lauded the Government of India's generosity and hospitality extended 
to all the delegates. 

He felicitated Dr U KO KO on the latter's nomination as 
Regional Director for a second term and said that his undoubted 
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dedication and wisdom, together with his proven technical skills, 
were bound to have a beneficial impact on the support to national 
health development efforts leading to the attainment of health for 
all by the year 2000 in this region. 

He impressed upon the delegates the need to discuss with the 
concerned national authorities the urgency of implementing the 
resolutions and recommendatione arising out of the deliberations of 
the Regional Committee. He called on them to engage themselves in a 
constructive dialogue to stimulate and redouble efforts among Member 
States in the spirit of regional cooperation and solidarity for the 
well-being of all peoples. 

He then declared the thirty-eighth session of the Regional 
Committee closed. 


